# Here comes a day of darkness

# **Lambert Eze Okafor**

## PICTURE OF THE GLOBE

A warning to all people of the world concerning danger of unimaginable proportion the world is about to witness. It'll be sudden yet final, and everyone will be affected. After 'degree46' none shall escape...

And so God in his love has spoken again...

# **SECOND EDITION**

First Edition - 1992 Second Edition - 1993 Reprinted - 2009

ISBN: 978-31810-1-7



LaFAMCALL (Endtime) Ministries
Lagos, Nigeria.

Printed by:

# **Dedication**

This book is dedicated to all those who are still trapped in the 'giant building'. My prayer is that they may hear and heed the alarm, and so escape, before it hits 'degree-46'; the hour when the escape route would be shut.

# **Contents**

#### Introduction

#### 1. THE REVELATION OF THE END

## 2. THE MYSTERIES EXPLAINED

Writing final examination
The massive building
Earth's foundation
The escape route
The rapture and the wrath of God
We are visitors here
Meaning of Thomas

#### 3. WHAT THE SCIENCES SAY

University of Lagos
What a small planet, earth
The Geologist
The natural mystic
British astronomers
Modern psychic & clairvoyant
Nostradamus the 'Prophet'

# 4. NASA REPORT AND THE EARTH SUMMIT The earth summit

# 5. CALLING IN THE WISE MEN OF BABYLON

Some expressions of man's helplessness What God has said Increased heat wave is prophetic Jesus is the answer

#### 6. WISDOM OF PHARAOH AND NEBUCHADNEZZAR

# 7. GRACE, WRATH & DEGREE 46

Spiritual scale of the world Spiritual clock of the world Like the days of Noah Time of Grace Time of wrath Realm of new things

## 8. FOR THOSE WHO WISH TO ESCAPE

## 9. SAD NEWS TO THE MINISTERS OF GOD

Generals at ease
Fierce battle
Abandoned children of God
Greater is He that is in us
Final persecution is coming before rapture
My Father's house
Start Holy Ghost School

# **Prologue**

BLOW YE THE TRUMPET IN ZION, AND SOUND AN ALARM IN MY HOLY MOUNTAIN: LET ALL THE INHABITANTS OF THE LAND TREMBLE: FOR THE DAY OF THE LORD COMETH, FOR IT IS NIGH AT HAND;

A DAY OF DARKNESS AND OF GLOOMINESS, A DAY OF CLOUDS AND OF THICK DARKNESS... YEA AND NOTHING SHALL ESCAPE. THE EARTH SHALL QUAKE BEFORE THEM; THE HEAVENS SHALL TREMBLE: THE SUN AND THE MOON SHALL BE DARK, AND THE STARS SHALL WITHDRAW THEIR SHINING: AND THE LORD SHALL UTTER HIS VOICE BEFORE HIS ARMY...FOR HE IS STRONG THAT EXECUTETH HIS WORD: FOR THE DAY OF THE LORD IS GREAT AND VERY TERRIBLE; AND WHO CAN ABIDE IT?

Therefore... turn ye even to me with all your heart, and with fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning... and turn unto the Lord your God: for he is gracious and merciful...

(Joel 2:1-13)

#### Introduction

Write the things which thou hast seen, and the things which are, and the things which shall be hereafter; (Revelation 1:19).

Dear Reader,

What you are about to read is a letter; an urgent letter from the highest authority to you, through a messenger. I am not a "Reverend gentleman" I am not an ordained Priest or a "Preacher". I am a professional Banker. However, something happened to me some time ago that changed my life. In my house at Onitsha, I had a most unusual 'visitor' against whom I could not stand. He crushed me under His might and remade me. In so doing He also remade my entire family. Before this time I had really not believed in God and things of God, but after He had visited me in my house for three days, things changed in my life and in the life of my entire family. Details of this marvelous encounter with God are in my testimony book – "The glorious arrest of a family"

Since then I have become His messenger; a messenger of God! A messenger receives messages from someone higher than himself and delivers them to whosoever should receive them. This I now do. I receive from God and warn the people of the world that all is not well. Danger of unimaginable proportion hangs over the entire humanity and the planet earth will not escape! God is embarking on a final move – to make an end of sin and evil, and to establish His own kind of government here on earth. "Thy Kingdom come; Thy will be done on earth as it is in Heaven..." this is the prayer that God is about to answer in our own time.

In His characteristics manner, however, He would not want to take humanity unawares, he always tells us before causing or permitting any major event that would affect us here on earth to take place. Thus the Bible says;

Surely the Lord God will do nothing, but he revealeth his secret unto his servants the prophets. (Amos 3:7).

It is on the basis of this that He has revealed to me what will happen to the world and its people in the very near future. The purpose is that I might share the same

with you, so that together we should maintain high spiritual alertness, praising and worshipping Him as He winds up the government of man on earth!

What thou seest, write in a Book and send unto the .....Churches... for the time is at hand (Revelation 1:11; 22:10).

It is in absolute obedience to this command that I now present to you, with fear and trembling, the revelations message of the end, as given to me by God. Please read it with humility of heart that you may benefit thereby.

Being a revelation, not everything might be understood at once. The Holy Spirit of God will however readily explain the mysteries better – if you ask Him to, for indeed; But the natural man receiveth not the things of the Spirit of God: for they are foolishness unto him: neither can he know them, because they are spiritually discerned. But he that is spiritual judgeth all things - fot we have the mind of Christ. (1 Corinthians 2:14-16).

Now, to the revelation message.

# Chapter 1

## THE REVELATION OF THE END

But there is a God in heaven that revealeth secrets, and maketh... what shall be in the latter days. (Daniel 2:28).

Therefore I was left alone, and saw this great vision, and there remained no strength in me: (Daniel 10:8).

And he that sat upon the throne said, behold, I make all things new. And he said unto me, Write: for these words are true and faithful. (Revelation 21:5).

After a week of intense fight with forces of darkness, final victory came to me in the evening of Wednesday, 8<sup>th</sup> July, 1992. That night I had worshipped God in a wonderful way that my soul was lifted to a great height of glory in Christ Jesus. Thereafter, God took me into the secret place of the Most High, for indeed the most secret things belong unto the Lord (Deuteronomy 29:29). He revealed to me the spiritual state of affairs of the world. He showed me how near we were to the end of the world.

# Final examinations and the massive building

First, I was taken to a place where many people were assembled and I was told they were there for **a final examination**. Incidentally, I saw my former colleagues in the secondary school and the university among those that were gathered. The gathering was mixed, even though they were all sitting for the same examination! I wondered at the event.

Next, I was shown an extremely massive building that towered very high into the sky. It was so enormous that it looked like a large city on high! It comprised many floors and what looked like flats. People filled the building.

Then I saw myself, my family members, close friends and relations as we were all running into that massive house. We were paying a visit to someone named

'Thomas'. Soon we were in the building. Thomas then engaged us in a long conversations that appeared to have no end.

**Suddenly, something else began to happen**. It was as if I was now separated from the rest of the people in the group and was no longer participating in the conversation. Just then, I looked and behold, something dreadful! That massive building had begun to fall to one side! It was falling gradually, tilting to one side until it reached 45-degrees from the vertical. This horrified me, ordinarily no structure of such magnitude could tilt say five degrees to one side and still stand! But here, this greatly imposing building has tilted 45-degrees yet it did not fall to the ground! Again I marveled at this mystery.

Just then, someone whom I could not really see began to explain the mysteries to me. I was made to understand that the danger was real. That building we were in would never return to its normal position any more. Instead, I was informed, it would continue the gradual but steady fall until it finally crashes.

I was told that a major danger would soon occur when the building tilts to the next point that is at 46-degrees. At that point there would be no escape whatsoever for those that were inside the building, for the only escape route would be closed by then. If we wished to live, I was advised, we had better escape at once before it hits the 46-degrees mark. I was then shown the escape route - a slim door located at one corner of the basement of the building, a bit hidden at first. That was the only escape door provided for the entire building.

It was at this juncture that my eyes were opened to see that some people had begun to run out of that falling giant building already. To escape, one had to pass alone through that door. If anyone had anything on him, he would not be able to pass. Another mystery was that everyone sort of bowed low at the door, even though the door was high enough! I could not see what it was that made everyone that passed through the door to bow.

While a few people were running out to safety, what surprised me was that majority of those that lived in that house appeared to be ignorant of the danger. We were at the ground floor, you know, but somehow I was made to see events at the upper floors. I saw some men who had just had some nice showers and were taking good care of themselves. People up there were busy with their usual activities; relaxed.

### Full Page Picture on page 14.

However, the danger of the falling building increased in reality despite the obvious ignorance of those people.

By now, I had started calling on my people that we should run out of that falling building. They too were apparently not aware of the danger. As I called on them, I was also shouting on that 'Thomas' to cut short his conversation and let my people go with me. Soon I became impatient and began to run towards that escape door while still calling on my people to follow me. Each time they made to follow, 'Thomas' would talk the more; sort of saying, "just this one more". I then became real angry with him and yelled at him to stop the conversation.

By now I had approached the escape door myself. I then took a quick glance at my back again and was glad to see my people running towards the escape door also. Thomas had left them at last and we all now headed for the escape route.

Just then, as we were about to pass through the door – the revelation ended! Wonderful! Terrible! I quickly cast a glance at the wall clock and it was already the next morning, 5.00 a.m. Thursday, 9<sup>th</sup> July, 1992.

I began to shout, "Jehovah is God and beside Him there is none else. He is great and mighty. Let the earth be silent for the Lord speaketh"

Now let's see the meaning of all these.

# Chapter 2

# THE MYSTERIES EXPLAINED

God gave them knowledge and... wisdom: and Daniel had understanding in all visions and dreams. (Daniel 1:17).

...He giveth wisdom unto the wise, and knowledge to them that have understanding: He revealeth the DEEP and SECRET things. (Daniel 2:21-22).

The secret things belong unto the Lord our God: but those things which are revealed belong unto us... (Deuteronomy 29:29).

As soon as that revelation had ended, the interpretation was also given to me. I could not hold myself any longer as the deep and hidden things of God were made known to me, a mere mortal! Truly, "God has revealed them unto us by His Spirit; for the Spirit searcheth all things, yes the DEEP things of God" (1 Corinthians 2:10). I shivered at the realization that God was very much around.

In His infinite wisdom God would always use things around us, the things we are familiar with, to explain the deeper mysteries of the heavenly things. I marveled at how perfectly well He could do that! Here, then, is the meaning of this great vision, as it was explained to by the Spirit of God.

# My colleagues and I writing final examination

What I saw was a representation of the people of the world. The people of the world are indeed writing their final (promotional) examination right now. The present world is coming to an end. God will remove it and establish His Kingdom rule. Those to enter into this NEW WORLD have to be selected, for nothing unclean would be allowed into it. The selection examination is what is going on right now.

The examination is the life we live at this end time. Our lives are being recorded by the Angels of God. The recording is done either in "The BOOK" or in "The BOOKS", depending on whom we live for. The entries are made in "The BOOK" if we live for God, or in "The BOOKS" if we live sinful lives for the devil.

This explanation was given to John in the Island of Patmos, in accordance with the will of God. Thus in Revelation 20:12, he says;

And I saw the dead, small and great, stand before God; and the BOOKS were opened: and another BOOK was opened, which is the BOOK of life: and the dead were judged out of those things which WERE WRITTEN in the books, according to THEIR WORKS.

Let us realize this from today therefore, that we are the ones filling up the pages of those Books of Records! As we "write" final examination everyday, by our lives, Angels transcribe what we have "written" to permanent "Records Books" above!

As any one finishes "writing", he leaves the "examination hall" – and we say he has "died". Those who have not finished stay and write on. However, a time is coming when the master will have to stop everyone. "It's time up". He would announce and everyone must obey, including those who have not written anything reasonable to justify the long time allowed them!

#### **Announcement of the results**

Thereafter, the day for the announcement of the results will follow! A day of laughter and joy for those who passed. Yet a day of weeping and mourning; a day of gnashing of teeth for those that failed. It will all depend on what we are writing today. Yes, the great judgment day is coming. The verdict of course, is clear;

And whosoever was not found written in THE BOOK OF LIFE was cast into the lake of fire. (Revelation 20:15).

The time to make amend is **NOW** for,

Whatsoever a man soweth, that also will he reap (Galatians 6:7).

Let me explain the mixed class. In the vision I saw my secondary school and university mates, together with other people I did not know, all gathered for the examination. This was explained to mean that there is no class-distinction before God. All people of the world, irrespective of their social and economic standing, profession, literacy level etc. will face one judgment on the day of reckoning. What will make the difference is nothing else but the position of Jesus Christ in our lives. If we have received Jesus Christ into our lives here on earth, and are obedient to his voice, we would be saved from eternal punishment. If, however, we have rejected God's Son all through our lives, then God's wrath would come upon us. Hence Jesus is the answer, the only CORRECT answer, in this final examination. Hence the Bible has said;

And this is the record, that God hath given to us eternal life, and this life is in his Son. He that hath the Son hath life; and he that hath not the Son of God hath not life. (1 John 5:11-12).

Let us endeavor therefore to obtain the correct answer while time remains. Soon, it might be all over!

# The massive building

The massive building that I saw represents the world. The world is due to be destroyed soon. In spirit, that destruction has already advanced so much for, nothing happens physically without first being accomplished in the spirit realm.

The gradual phasing out of the present defiled world is already in progress. It will first be accomplished in spirit, then, it manifests physically. The earth's dislocation has reached "degrees 45", it will soon hit the 46-degrees mark, at which time a major event will take place – physically, the world over. This event will be explained later.

But do we really need anyone to tell us that things are not alright with the world? What of the unusual happenings that occur these days all over the world? Big nations and empires crumbling overnight and super-powers becoming refugee countries all of a sudden! Natural elements at war against humanity, ozone-layer depletion and consequent burnout effect, erosions of uncontrollable dimensions, earthquakes increasing in intensity and frequency, deserts advancing towards the cities while seas overflow our coastal regions! What of the drought that is about to cover the entire continent of Africa and is already making incursions into other

regions hitherto unknown for such disasters? Why is the world climate no longer following the normal pattern; cold regions now getting warmer than ever before? Have you checked it out — old diseases are back with us, this time becoming resistant to known treatments. **Diseases hitherto declared eradicated by the World Health Organization several years ago are now coming back, just as new ones are staring scientists in the face, demanding attention.** What of the new crime waves, social and political unrest, increasing terrorist activities and general insecurity and anarchy? The entire globe is in danger. People of the world have sensed this danger and so everyone appears to be in a hurry, yet not many know exactly what is wrong.

Jesus told us things would be this way at the time of "the end". (See Matthew 24 for details). We should be able to interpret the spiritual climate of our time for indeed the signs are everywhere for those who are watchful.

So, dear reader, there is confusion everywhere because the time of the world has actually expired! God is about to remove the world, just the same way that He established it in the first place. That massive building is about to crash! It has tilted some 45-degrees. This deviation is responsible for the observable weather and climatic changes we are witnessing already. More variations in" times and seasons" – with temperature, wind, rainfall-pattern reversal will occur soon, as the tilting of the earth continues. Scientists are already getting jittery at the rate at which the ice-cap is melting, with the possibility of flooding parts of Europe and turning that region into a deep sea overnight. The Polar Regions are fast warming up, and there appears to be no solution in view! We should also expect increased tectonic (earth crust) movements – resulting in greater volcanic eruptions and earthquakes in divers places. Similarly activities in the ocean bedrocks will cause the deep waters to go wild. This will results in unprecedented terrific tidal waves that would wash away large coastal cities of the world. The entire planet earth, will shiver and vibrate uncontrollably just as the Bible said;

Behold, the Lord maketh the earth empty, and maketh it waste, and turneth it upside down... The earth mourneth and fadeth away, the world languisheth and fadeth... The earth shall reel to and fro like a drunkard, and shall be removed like a cottage; and the transgression thereof shall be heavy upon it; AND IT SHALL FALL, AND NOT RISE AGAIN. (Isaiah 24:1, 4 & 20).

This prophecy simply means that man has ruined the earth through sin and rebellion (transgression), and now God will let man reap the consequences of his wickedness.

In line with this prophecy, natural mystics, cosmic experts and 'knowledgeable men' have released alarming reports suggesting that the said "turning upside down" of the earth may soon take place! According to reports; "the southern magnetic pole is even now rushing with increased velocity into the Indian Ocean"...!

As the North Pole ice melts, they say, weight is concentrated on the south, which if not checked (and no one appears capable of stopping it) would cause the earth to flip over, resulting in reversal of the poles. This process has indeed begun as empirical studies show!

Yet once, it is a little while, and I will shake the heavens, and the earth, and the sea, and the dry land; And I will shake all nations... (Haggai 2:6-7).

The entire earth will vibrate in the shaking, and all nations of the earth shall be affected. God's anger is upon the land because of man's wickedness.

#### Why destruction?

Why is God allowing this destruction to come upon the earth? One might ask. Here is the answer.

The earth also is defiled under the inhabitants thereof; because they have transgressed the laws, changed the ordinance, broken the everlasting covenant. (Isaiah 24:5).

So you see, man has defiled the good earth through rebellion and selfishness. Bloodshed and sin have so polluted the earth that the earth can no longer continue. God's final judgment is now coming upon the earth. Let the organizers of the "Earth Summits" take note. The earth, as it is now cannot be "everlasting" anymore for we have broken the "everlasting covenant" we had with God. Therefore God has said; "I maketh all things new" (Revelation 21:5).

No gathering of the "kings of the earth" can change what God is doing! My advice to the Heads of States and leaders of the world is that they should humble themselves and do what the king of Nineveh did when God was about to destroy his city.

For word came unto the king of Nineveh, and he arose from his throne, and he laid his robe from him, and covered him with sackcloth... And he caused it to be proclaimed and published through Nineveh by the decree... saying; Let neither man nor beast... cry mightily unto God: yea let them turn everyone from his evil way, and from the violence that is in their hands. Who can tell if God will turn and repent... away from his fierce anger that we perish not? Jonah 3:6-9.

God eventually healed their land because the king and the people had acknowledged Him in their midst. That is the only meaningful way to do it – appealing to the One who 'manufactured' the earth 'to repair' the earth, rather than trying to amend the earth ourselves! Quacks! Let the next 'earth summits' acknowledge God in their midst, otherwise it will also amount to nothing more than a jamboree, like the one just held in Brazil last June. (1992).

The king of Nineveh issued a decree – that everyone living in Nineveh should fast and seek God! As a result, God heard them and healed their land.

Today, however, we seem to do it the other way round; decrees are issued banning the spread of the Word of God and restricting gospel activities in 'public places'! Yes, our leaders issue decrees to suppress the knowledge of God in our lands. Any wonder then that our lands are drenched with blood and deep in decay, and tending near self-destruction?

#### Foundation of the earth

Remember we are still looking at the vision that God gave to me. From what I saw, that massive building was falling from a height a little above the foundation level. The door of escape and all around it – something like the basement area stood still!

This means that the world would be destroyed but the foundation would remain. This was a difficult thing for me to understand, for the Bible says that the entire earth and the heavens would be shaken (Haggai 2:6). Then, how come the foundation would stand. Well, as I was meditating on this later, I began to understand that the foundation of the world is actually not the same as the world. The foundation has been laid once and for all, but what is built on the foundation (that is, the world itself) is the one to be removed, for it is that, that has been defiled. Man cannot defile the real foundation of the world for no one can reach it. The real foundation of the world is the WORD of God. It always stands sure.

Thus God was asking Job, during the trial period of the latter, saying;

Where was thou when I laid the foundations of the earth... Who hath stretched the line upon it? (Job 38:4-5).

Thus, there was a foundation laid, then "the line" stretched upon it, it is this line stretched upon the foundation that constitutes 'the earth' we have defiled. It is that line upon the foundation that will be removed therefore. The foundation itself will stand. For the real foundation is spiritual.

The next verse says. "Where upon are the foundation fastened, or who laid the cornerstone thereof?" – Thus further confirming that the foundation and the earth are not the same. Therefore the earth shall be removed, but the foundation thereof shall not be removed in the shaking. The purpose of the shaking is to 'shake-off those things that are laid (stretched) upon the foundation,' just the same way we shake the tree. The purpose is not to uproot it but to shake-off the fruits. Confirming the deep secret further, the Word of God says;

How can we escape if we run from him that speaketh from heaven; whose voice then SHOOK the earth, but NOW he has promised, saying; yet once more I will shake not the earth only but also heaven. And this words... signifies the removing of those things that are shaken as of things that are made, THAT THOSE THINGS WHICH CANNOT BE SHAKEN MAY REMAIN... (Hebrews 12:25-28).

Furthermore, God's Word says; "In the beginning God created the heaven and the earth" (Genesis 1:1). In creating them however, Jesus was made the FOUNDATION of all creation for all things were made by (through) Him and without Him was not anything made that was made (John 1:3).

Therefore, the things that are created shall be removed by shaking, but He who is the foundation, even Jesus Christ abideth forever. Therefore God has said;

Behold, I lay in Zion for a foundation, a stone, a tried stone, a precious corner stone, A SURE FOUNDATION: he that believeth shall not make haste. (Isaiah 28:16)

And so it is. The earth is founded on THE WORD and THE WORD is the LORD JESUS CHRIST (John 1:1-14; Revelation 19:13). Yes, He is JESUS, "the ROCK of offence", on Him all else is founded. He shall, with the staff of His Father shake off the chaff, but He, Himself standeth sure, immovable. THE ROCK OF AGES.

#### The escape route

The escape route that was shown to me in that revelation represents Jesus Christ. That door was located at one corner of the building at the basement area, and I was told it was the only way to escape from that collapsing massive building. This agrees with the Word of God which Jesus spoke;

I am the door; by me if any man enter in, he shall be saved... (John 10:9)

Confirming that there is no other escape route, Peter told his Jewish brethren;

Be it known unto you all... that by the name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth, whom ye crucified, whom God raised from the dead... Neither is there salvation in any other: for there is none other name under heaven given among men, whereby we must be saved. Acts 4:10&12.

As I noticed in that vision, the few people escaping through that door, each bowed even though the door was high enough. Something I could not see made them bow at the door. Concerning this I was reminded that Jesus, the Door, is also the Lord and King of all. He deserves the respect of all men, irrespective of their social standing. For anyone to be received by God, he must bow to the lordship of Jesus Christ, for Jehovah God has actually placed all men and powers, and dominion under Him. I was then reminded of a place in the Bible to confirm this, which says;

Wherefore God also hath highly exalted him, and given him a name which is above every name: That at the name of Jesus EVERY KNEE SHOULD BOW, of things in heaven, and things in earth, and things under the earth. And that every tongue should confess THAT JESUS CHRIST IS LORD, to the glory of God the Father (Philippians 2:9-11).

As I noticed in that vision, too, everyone that passed through that door did so all alone. This was explained to me that salvation is actually a personal affair. It is a one-to-one relationship with God. It is not a group thing. People are saved on INDIVIDUAL basis, and not on, say, church basis. Everyone must give account to God of what he has done with the life given to him. Husband can therefore be saved and wife lost (recall example of Lot). Son can be lost and daughter saved. "Then shall two be in the field, the one shall be taken, and the other left" (Matthew 24:40).

Another point was that those passing through the door did not carry anything on them, not even a pin. This means that nothing of the present life matters any more when we realize the magnitude of eternity! We should therefore not allow anything, however important we may think it is to distract us from the escape route; "Because strait is the gate and narrow is the way which leadeth unto life, and few there be that find it" (Matthew 7:14).

### The rapture and the wrath of God

I was told the building had tilted some 45-degrees in spirit. At 46-degrees, a major physical event of eternal consequence would take place – for at that time the only door of escape would be closed. This was explained to me as the 'Wrath of God'. But before God destroys any land, He always evacuates His own people. Lot and his family were removed BEFORE Sodom and Gomorrah was destroyed. (Genesis 19:15-17). Noah and his family were safely removed by the ark BEFORE the judgment floods came (Genesis 7:1-4). In our own time, true believers will be removed from the world BEFORE the final, physical devastation (the wrath of God) takes place. This massive evacuation of believers before the wrath of God is what is referred to as "The RAPTURE".

The rapture is the closing of the escape route because it is Jesus Christ himself (The Door) that will carry out the evacuation. Those who have received him will be removed by him to safety, then the door closes.

For the Lord himself, shall descend from heaven with a shout, with the voice of the archangel, and with the trump of God... Then we which are alive and remain shall be caught up together with them in the clouds, to meet the Lord in the air: and so shall we ever be with the Lord. (1 Thessalonians 4:16-17).

... The bridegroom came; and they that were ready went in with him to the marriage: and the door was shut. (Matt 25:10).

After this evacuations of the believers, the escape door closes. Then the **wrath of God** is released upon whatsoever remains in the world. It is then that the 'Massive building' will physically fall; destroying itself and all those that remained in it. It will be a terrible time to live in for the powers of the elements will be shaken. People would seek death but death would not come.

We, the believers are evacuated BEFORE this happens, "For God has not appointed us unto wrath, but to obtain salvation BY OUR LORD JESUS CHRIST"

(1Thessalonians 5:9). Those who wish to escape must turn to Jesus Christ today for. "How shall we escape if we neglect so great salvation" (Hebrews 2:3).

#### Don't mistaken this

Please don't confuse this final <u>wrath of God</u> with the great, final persecution which shall come on all believers – before the rapture. Just before the rapture, all believers in Christ shall experience a worldwide persecution never before seen. End time saints shall be severely tested just as the early church was. (Acts 8; Matthew 24:9-13). Those who endure this test to the end shall then be raptured, for they are overcomers. (Matthew 24:9-13, 21-22, 29-31). After the rapture, the **wrath of God** is then released upon the earth. Anyone who remains on earth at this time, in God's eye, is unworthy. These will include the "Foolish Virgins" of Matthew 25 against whom the gate of Heaven will be shut forever. (Matthew 25:1-12).

So, the saints are to prepare for the last great persecution that is coming before rapture, but they are to be saved from the final wrath of God that will follow. At degrees-46, the wrath of God will occur, causing that massive building to finally crash, never to rise again (Isaiah 24:19-20). Then shall every argument and pride and rebellion end, and God alone shall be exalted.

#### **Visitors**

In the vision, we had gone on a visit to that massive building; my family and I. in the same way we are visitors in this world. God intents us to sojourn here as His ambassadors, then come over (return) to His kingdom for a better and everlasting life in glory. This is confirmed by the Word of God which says;

Dearly beloved, I beseech you as strangers and pilgrims, abstain from fleshly lusts, which war against the soul; (1 Peter 2:11).

We are STRANGERS and PILGRIMS in this life. Let us therefore not live as if we have come to stay!

# People at the upper floors

As I watched in that vision, I saw that people at the upper floors of that mighty building were mostly unaware of the danger, some were having fresh showers, and others were lying in bed, and so on. The case became more noticeable the higher up the floors.

This means that, in real life, people occupying higher strata of the societal ladder are the least aware of the impending doom. They may be more recognized in the society and even in churches quite right, but in terms of personal knowledge of the Lord Jesus Christ they are the most needy. Saddled with routines and observances and man-made laws, the light of the gospel rarely gets enough room to shed God's love (and convictions) in such hearts.

These, together with some religious leaders are a type of the Pharisee of Jesus' time, who knew a lot of the law but denied Christ a place in their lives. Jesus says such people

Beware of the scribes, which love to go in long clothing... And the chief seats in the synagogues... and for pretence make long prayers: these shall receive greater damnation. (Mark 12:38-40).

Explaining further in terms of entering through the door of escape, Jesus said;

"I tell you the truth, the tax collectors and the prostitutes are entering the kingdom of God AHEAD of you... You yourselves do not enter, nor will you let those enter who are trying to..." (Matthew 21:31; 23:13).

Those at the upper floors also represent a type of Naaman. He was a 'big man', often mounting his horse with an air of affluence and dignity, but in all these he was a leper! Beneath the outward air of 'all is well' hid a debasing disease – Leprosy! He hated it. He kicked against it in secret and wished it was not there. Yet, once in the public he pretended he was alright. He needed no prophets, and so, the leprosy continued and refused to go.

For a cure he would have to come down from his lofty position at the horseback, and bow his knees to the Lordship of Jesus Christ; just the same way every other person has to. God cannot be bribed and He is no respecter of persons. Jesus taught Nicodemus, a highly-placed Jewish leader, this same bitter lesson when the latter was told that he too MUST BE BORN AGAIN! When he pressed further for some special attention, he was then rebuked by the Lord. Perhaps he had reminded the Lord of his high position, but rather than impress Jesus by so doing, he rather got a rebuke.

# Art thou a MASTER of Israel and thou knowest not THESE THINGS? (John 3:10).

Today, many 'Masters of Israel' (top religious leaders, men and women of letters and of means, etc.) seem not to "know these things" also. They know a lot of do's and don'ts. They know a lot of rites and observances. But awfully enough, some of them don't seem to know that;

...Except a man be BORN AGAIN, he CANNOT enter the kingdom of God! (John 3:3).

Speaking further on this, Jesus said;

I tell you the truth, it is hard for a rich man to enter the kingdom of heaven... I say to you, it is easier for a camel to go through the eye of a needle than for a rich man to enter the kingdom of God." (Matthew 19:23-24).

In the vision, I was told that all those people upstairs would have to COME DOWN and bow through the same escape door, located at the ground floor. If they failed to do so, then they would be destroyed with the massive building at last.

I thank God that the "Full Gospel Business Men's Fellowship" is really being used of God to assist members of this 'high class'. Some other 'churches' and 'fellowships' are helping out too. It's gladdening to note that already some Heads of State have been born again! State Governors, Ministers, Army Generals, top private and public executives all over the world now receive Christ with pride. The Lord is releasing a lot of saving grace to see how many more will be saved of this special class before that massive building finally crashes.

Everyone who lives 'upstairs' and who is yet to receive Jesus Christ should please do so, now, before the critical 46-degrees is reached. No one has enough excuse any more.

# **Duty of every believer**

In the Revelation, I was shouting at my family members and close ones to cut short their conversations with Thomas and let us escape before the door closed. This was explained to me as the duty of every believer. Once our 'eyes' have been opened through the 'new birth', we are not to relax for all is not well yet. **Salvation is by families**. That is, Lot was to be saved with his family. Noah was also saved with

his family. This is God's plan – to save us together with our families and close ones.

However, we have a part to play. As I was shouting and calling on them in the revelation that is the way it should be in real life. Not that we should 'shout' at them really; we should groan and wrestle in spirit and intercede for them. If they refuse to yield, that is not enough excuse for us to stop. WE MUST NOT GIVE UP ON OUR FAMILY MEMEBERS UNTIL ALL HAVE COME TO THE PERSONAL SAVING KNOWLEDGE OF THE LORD JESUS CHRIST. We should not let anyone's blood be on our heads. The Holy Spirit will help us as we faithfully do this.

The two (Angels) said to Lot, "Do you have anyone else in the city WHO BELONGS TO YOU? Get them out of here, because we are going to destroy this place.

SO LOT WENT OUT AND SPOKE TO HIS SONS-IN-LAW, (Genesis 19:12-14).

Let us follow Lot's example. Let us GO OUT and rescue all who belong to us – before the 'city' falls!

#### **Thomas**

Thomas was the one keeping my family back by his long conversation, until I yelled at him and my people were 'released' to escape. I was told that Thomas represent a number of things that holds us back in real life from finding Christ; things Satan uses to bind us to himself.

# Thomas means previous associations

Thomas represents people of the world who have not received Christ and who would not want us to receive Him either. These are often people with whom we lived in sin in time past. Now that we are yielding to the gospel of Jesus Christ, they mock us and do all sorts of things to win us back to the sinful pleasures of the world. This they do, often in ignorance, through the power of darkness that works in them.

Referring to this explanation the Word of God says;

Wherein in time past ye walked according to the course of this world, according to the prince of the power of the air, the spirit that now worketh in the children of disobedience: Among whom also we all had our conversation in times past (Ephesians 2:2

How did we have our conversation with them? The Bible further says;

...in the lusts of our flesh, fulfilling the desires of the flesh and of the mind; and were by nature the children of wrath, even as others. (Ephesians 2:2-3).

We must clearly and decisively separate ourselves from those sinful pleasures of the past, and must not allow any of our friends or relatives or past associates to draw us back to them. The escape route is closing! The danger is real.

### Thomas means possessions

Thomas is not only representing "sinful pleasures" but also "good things" of life. These things may not be bad in themselves; for instance money, houses, children, education, position, food and drinks, power etc. However, the way we go about getting them may be terribly bad! Money is not bad, but when we kill people to make money it becomes bad! That evil desire then becomes a "Thomas". With it we cannot escape! If we therefore crave for pleasures of this life so much and want them at all cost, such things then become hindrances to our escape.

# Thomas is "corn of Egypt" and the "porridge of Jacob"

These are "Greek gifts" that bind the receiver forever. The children of Israel went to Egypt (any ungodly place) in search of 'corn'. After they had eaten, they never returned to their land again. 'Egypt' gave them corn and held them in bondage (See Acts chapter 7 for the summary of this story). It took God's intervention to 'deliver' Israel. In the same way Esau ate Jacob's porridge and from that day lost his inheritance and right as the first born, forever. He never recovered his birthright any more even many years after the porridge had perished.

Today, people have wandered into forbidden places all in search of "fruits of the womb", "power", 'protection', 'love', and 'vengeance'. Others wander into various form of occultism and witchcraft, mammy-spirit worship, magical powers and charms, white garment "churches" and other devilish outlets all in search of positions, and political victory. **These intense desires that carry us about, often into forbidden places represent our 'Thomas'**.

Egypt (marine spirits and all forms of powers of darkness) will always offers a 'helping hand' too. The sad truth is that, years after the corn or porridge had perished, we remained bound to those forces of darkness by virtue of the covenant we had entered into with them. This covenant, another form of "Thomas" is often entered into in ignorance, how-be-it willingly, and so, binding.

Come out today if you must escape. Ask God to deliver you out of whatever "Egypt" you have found yourself. Take courage and reject any "corn' or 'porridge', or 'kings meals' the world may be offering you. Let's learn from Daniel, the man of God. He rejected the 'kings meals' and would not defile himself with any of the drinks of Babylon

And the king appointed them a daily provision of the king's meat, and of wine... But Daniel purposed in his heart that he would not DEFILE himself with the portion of the king's meat, nor with the wine which he drank.... (Daniel 1:5&8.)

Let's watch it, those things we pride ourselves and delight in might indeed be sinful "meat of Babylon" and 'drinks of iniquity' which defile the body.

Then, know ye not that your bodies are the members of Christ? Shall I then take the members of Christ, and make them the members of an harlot? God forbid. What? Know ye not that your body is the temple of the Holy Ghost which is in you, which ye have received of God... If any man defile the temple of God, him shall God DESTROY; for the temple of God is HOLY, which temple ye are. (1 Corinthians 6:15-19; 3:17).

# Thomas is the "Pharaoh of Egypt"

When the Israelites were delivered out of Egyptian bondage, Pharaoh and his men pursued them unto the Red sea. He fought them and wanted them back to Egyptian bondage. The same thing happens when we decide for Christ. At such times the Devil might send his agents to try to press us into submission. They may attack our possessions. They often turn our circumstances adversely against us. If we faint not, all will be restored again, for the Red sea will always part for us but swallow up our adversaries.

# Thomas represents wait and see

Some people want to see before believing. To such people, "seeing is believing". Thomas Didymus, an apostle of the Lord Jesus Christ did not really believe in the

risen Christ until he had dipped his finger into the Lord's pierced palms. (John 20:24-29).

Some people will want to see the world actually removed before they will believe. To such people I will say "take heart" because they are going to tremble! They will see enough horror that their hearts will want to jump out of them.

In the days of Lot, the people of Sodom and Gomorrah definitely saw enough fire of destruction to make them believe "by force". In the time of Noah, everyone must have become a 'believer' by the time their cities were washed away by the judgment flood, submerging underneath the banks and all treasure houses of the land

The sad thing is that, by the time we have seen these things, the way of escape would have been closed. Yes God always closes escape routes before releasing judgment; just as the same way borders and airports are usually closed when routing out dissidents who have 'defiled' a country. Jesus said that "blessed are those who believe" even though they have not seen (John 20:29). Let us believe now, so that we would become blessed by the Lord.

Finally, 'Thomas' represent anything whatsoever that is keeping us from receiving the Lord Jesus Christ into our lives.

I don't know the 'Thomas' in your life. Whatever it may be, eternal life is definitely of greater value than that. Therefore, decide for the door of escape today and turn your back on that Thomas. Receive Jesus Christ at once or both you and the 'Thomas' may be destroyed forever when the big crash occurs

PICTURE ON PAGE 39.

# Chapter 3

# WHAT THE "SCIENCES" SAYS

...Even to the time of the end: many shall run to and fro, and KNOWLEDGE shall be increased. (Daniel 12:4).

Ever learning, and never able to come to the knowledge of the truth... ye have not so learned Christ... as the truth is in Jesus: (2 Timothy 3:7; Ephesians 4:20-21).

For one week after the vision, I had no rest. Constantly placed before me was that horrifying picture of an enormous high-rise building that tilted dangerously towards self-destruction, yet the innumerable occupants were not aware. And so, I became like Daniel.

And I Daniel fainted, and was sick certain days; my thoughts much troubled me, and my countenance changed in me: but I kept the matter in my heart. (Daniel 8:27, 7:28).

That was my exact position. But then, keeping the matter in my heart was not the answer for those people still trapped inside the building would surely die and I would be blamed for having not warned them! I should warn them, sound the alarm, to see how many would heed and be saved from imminent destruction.

Yet, how would I go about doing that? How would I explain these mysteries for the people to understand? Knowing that "the natural man receiveth not the things of the Spirit... for they are foolishness unto him; neither can he know them, because they are spiritually discerned" (1 Corinthians 2:14). At this juncture, I then decided to do something extra; to consult 'science' to see what the wisdom of man could offer. I was seeking additional information and explanation to further aid the understanding of those who would read this message. Dear reader, my findings startled me. Science indeed has a lot to offer in the end time gospel message. Let share some of these findings with you.

#### **Dictionary definition**

I was now bent on learning more about anything 'earth', and so I started with the Dictionary. Here is what the "New Lexicon Webster's Dictionary" says about the earth;

The earth is the fifth largest planet of the solar system.... And the third in order from the sun. The earth has a polar radius of about 3,950 miles and is almost spherical being flattened slightly at the poles. It rotates with a 24 hour period on an AXIS that is TILTED SLIGHTLY with respect to the plane of the orbit.

Terrible! I was shocked to learn from 'science' that the earth was actually "tilted slightly" in the first instance. If ever primary school geography had taught me such a thing. I was sure it had melted away many years ago in the fervent heat of business and finance.

### To the University of Lagos

That Dictionary definition sort of frightened me and led me to search fruitlessly for an 'atlas', or any picture book on the earth. There was none at hand. In my frantic efforts, I saw myself eventually heading to the University of Lagos, ready with a list of questions for whoever I might meet at the Geography department.

Here again further startling confirmations took place. Not only that the earth was tilted, the Senior Lectural I met further told me that the angle of this tilting was believed to have been shifting with time.

That was great. Remember in the vision God had shown me that SPIRITUALLY this tilting has hit 45 degrees! At the next mark of 46 degrees, a major catastrophe would occur worldwide and the escape route would be closed for ever. 'Science', however appears not to have known this. "For the secret things of the Lord are for those that fear Him" (Psalm 25:14). **Spiritually**, the planet earth has tilted to 'degree-45'. This will be explained further in chapter seven.

# What a small planet, earth

I had learnt that the earth is some 7,926miles (12,756 km.) in diameter at the **poles**, about three times the distance by air from Lagos to London. A good jet can then fly across the entire pole in less than a full day!

Dear reader, by now, the picture had become clearer to me; the picture of a small entity called "the earth". Yes, it began to dawn on me, for the first time in my life that the earth is actually a small object! The big, 'infinitely enormous' planet earth, is after all a small entity; small enough to be only a few thousand miles across the pole! It is even smaller when viewed against the entire solar system. Yet it becomes obviously minute when God's entire creation, heaven inclusive, is in focus. What a small planet, earth!

With a polar radius of about 3,950 miles and a diameter of about twice that distance, the earth is small enough for God, who planted it, to also pluck it out with no difficulty; just the same way we pluck an orange from our plantation. In so doing any ant 'pesting' around the orange may not believe that ANYONE can remove the 'massive' orange fruit. To them it is an impossible thought. But you and I know that we can. The same holds when we look down on God's ability to pull out the planets earth from circulation, where He had 'planted' it by His power.

Other helpful information I gathered included the fact that the sun is larger than the earth by well over a hundred times! (Sun diameter 864,100 miles). Furthermore, the earth is only about 1/9<sup>th</sup> the size of planet Saturn (Diameter 74,132 miles) and 1/11 that of Jupiter (Diameter 88,361 miles). Thus, a good look at the relative size of these heavenly bodies helps us to reduce the earth to its real SMALL SIZE. This correct mental picture than enables us to adopt the right spiritual attitudes towards end time prophecies and events. This was what happened to me in the course of these studies.

#### **FULL PAGE DIAGRAM ON PAGE 44**

#### The Solar system;

With a polar radius of about 3950... the earth is small enough for God, who planted it, to pluck it out of the solar system by the power of His word...

#### **FULL PAGE DIAGRAM ON PAGE 45**

...Just the same way we pluck a fruit from the tree we have planted, amidst some vibrations.

"Therefore I will shake the heavens, and the earth shall removed out of her place, in the wrath of the Lord of hosts, and in the day of his fierce anger. (Isaiah 13:13).

Let this be your attitude too. It would then no longer sound impossible to hear that the earth would be removed and replaced with something new. God is big enough to do it.

Yes, this will happen **soon**, with the rest of the universe unperturbed. The Bible says that knowledge shall increase at the end time. If only for the first time, let us use this 'science' knowledge to help save our souls.

#### What other Sciences have said

Let now the astrologers, the star gazers... stand up, and save thee from these things that shall come upon thee. (Isaiah 47:13).

In addition to the Dictionary and the University of Lagos, I was able to stumble upon a few other works on 'the earth', which I devoured in the intensity of my search. I marveled at the fact that scientists have already agreed, long ago, that the earth CAN indeed be removed – what we have just been trying to agree ourselves.

In addition, some have gone a bold step further by suggesting to us possible dates and how it would happen! Thank God these are 'scientists' (whom we adore) and not prophets of God (whom we often ignore). So, we MUST LISTEN to them then as I now share some of their findings here with you.

It may surprise you that some of the authorities I will bring to you here include astrologers, psychics, mystics, metaphysicians, clairvoyants and a host of other

such practices which the Bible clearly spoke against. Why am I bringing them in then? One might ask. Well, the reason is to confirm God's mysteries through them, so that we should have no other excuse left. Further explanations on why I have called them in will come later; but first, let's hear what they have said concerning the earth's condition.

### The Geologist

Dr. Geoffrey Goodman, a notable world-class Geologist agreed that something terrible would happen to our planet in the near future. He agreed that this would happen when the major planets of the solar system line up against the sun.

2. Dr. Geoffrey Goodman- We are the Earthquake Generation (1978)

## The natural Mystic

Charles Berlitz, an expert in "natural mysteries", in his book; "Doomsday 1999" completely agrees, and even went further to mention some ugly consequences of this catastrophic alignments;

When the pull of their joint alignment is expected by some ASTRONOMERS, as well as ASTROLOGERS and PSYCHICS, past and present to cause solar flares on the sun, severe earthquakes and seismic explosions on the earth, land changes, and even to affect the earth's rotational balance. (Ibid p. 51).

You read that? Thank God indeed these are astronomers, astrologers and psychics and NOT born-again Christians.

Yes, if the cosmic theories and scientific realities of the present day now tally with the Bible prophecies, foretold thousands of years ago, then it must be the end indeed. Any other explanation will definitely lack merit.

Again Charles Berlitz, through his mystical wisdom or whatever, did not hide his agreement with the assertion when, in the same place earlier mentioned he further said; "some of the most fearful prophecies from the past are alarmingly close in content and in time location to today's pessimistic scientific forecasts..." (Ibid p. 15)

Explaining some of these "pessimistic scientific forecasts" he continued, and I quote him extensively here;

The earth as it approaches the second millennium of our era... may experience a wandering of its magnetic poles, so far away from its rotational poles that it could cause a shifting of the poles and a reversal of the magnetic fields of the earth — with catastrophic consequences. The Southern magnetic pole is even now rushing with increased velocity into the Indian Ocean. In addition, the tides of the second, inner layer of the earth crust, the magma of the asthenosphere, may be affected — when the greater planets — Jupiter, Saturn, Uranus, Neptune and our own sun and moon come into direct alignment with the earth. This... may cause the magma layer to pile up within the crust and change the balance of the world, causing a 'wobble', which would mean that the earth would undergo major geological changes.(Ibid p. 15).

'These geological changes' have started already as the signs are everywhere – the world's weather has gone erratic, with cold regions becoming warm while hot areas of the world are speedily experiencing reversed weather conditions.

He explained that "these changes would mean huge tidal waves, tempests with wind speeds of hundreds of miles per hour, earthquakes of intensity far beyond the Richter scale, the sinking of Island, coastal arrears and low-lying inland areas, and the rising to above sea-level of sections of the ocean floor".

Charles Berlitz tried to offer other possible explanations to the frightening event the earth is about to experience. He explained it in terms of danger from space itself, when a planetoid might cause the 'shaking of the earth upon its axis'

... There exists a planetoid, Toro, some five kilometer in diameter, which orbits between Earth and Venus, making a loop once in very five orbits. While there is no danger to earth from Toro in its present orbit, a gravitational pull occasioned by the lining up of several planets and the sun might capture Toro within the earth's field of gravity... (Ibid p. 14).

On a somewhat final note of resignation, he concluded thus;

Whatever may be one' scientific theories, cosmological traditions, or religious beliefs, it is nevertheless an unusual coincidence that cataclysmic doom seems to be generally expected by approximately the year.... (Ibid p. 18).

Then in what sounds like scientific version of Matthew chapter 24, he further warns;

The earth's weather, either caused by sunspots or the beginning of a change in the magnetic fields, has become increasingly erratic and intense. The great Sahel drought famine in Africa has been the worst in hundreds of years; the rising and falling of water levels and coastlines in different parts of the world, the melting of the Arctic ice cap and the rapid building up of ice in the Antarctic continent; and the increase in the number and rating on the Richter scale of earthquakes within the last few years.... with impressive seismic occurrences expected almost momentarily alone the San Andreas fault of California, (all these) are impressive warnings for those who will heed them. (Ibid p. 13).

Yes, that is the conclusion by a man who has reached the height of mystical and scientific explorations; so much that he was credited with the rare achievement of having been able to investigate the horrible Bermuda Triangle, the deadly zone of no-return somewhere in the deep ocean where ships and airplanes have disappeared without trace. What a submission of helplessness he's made here, just as some other 'big names' in the science world have. "Man cannot save himself" is the candid message. How I wish we can swallow our pride and bow our knees to God in prayer of repentance.

#### **British Astronomers**

Two British astronomers, John Gribbin and Stephen H. Plagemann were not left out in the matter. As far back as 1974 (the Jupiter Effect: 1974) they had predicted an even more dangerous condition for the future - "for those who would live on the earth then to observe it.

"At this time," the report went on, "Mars and Earth will be in direct alignment with the huge planets Saturn and Jupiter, as well as with Pluto and the Earth's Moon. Venus will also be close to Mercury in this COSMIC line up. The effect of powerful earthquakes brought about by this positioning might be strong enough to disturb the earth's rotation, causing it to wobble on its axis and perhaps to bring about a magnetic reversal of its poles".

What you've read is not from the Bible. It's not by a preacher of the gospel who is asking us to repent. No. it's from the Astronomers, those who through their studies have been able to land man on the moon. Many of them don't believe in heaven or

hell. They rarely pray to God. But their findings here are as though one is reading a corroboration of the end time gospel message. The last part of their prediction says this alignment will "bring about a magnetic reversal of the earth's poles". That means that the 'North Pole' will become the 'South Pole' and vice versa. In order words, the earth will be turned UPSIDE DOWN.

Then let us see the exact statement as stated by the Word of the Almighty God Himself, now being confirmed, as it were by this prediction. In Isaiah 24:1, the Bible categorically stated;

# Behold, the Lord maketh the earth empty, and maketh it waste, and turneth it UPSIDE DOWN...

Wonderful. What a confirmation. If modern science and ancient prophecy have now agreed, word for word, then it must be the end indeed. Therefore, there remaineth no more excuse for anyone who is not saved. Anyone who still doubts at this stage is not wise! Let us hurry, therefore, and escape, NOW, before the earth is finally thrown off balance! Let's do something before the escape door is shut!

# **Modern Psychic and Clairvoyant**

I hope you still remember what we are doing. God showed me final destruction coming upon the earth, and He asked me to "sound the alarm" with the bugle placed in my hand. For those who find it difficult to believe God, you are now being offered immense opportunities to end every doubt. How? By bringing you the conclusions of scientists and those other 'Authorities' whom you believe. Whichever way, they are all saying "the end has come for man!" As God spoke to Balaam through the ass (Numbers 22:28), even so, we are using everything available to confirm to you the Word of God – for time is running out.

For those who would prefer the Psychics and the Clairvoyants, here is the most authoritative for you; if only to help save your soul! **Edgar Cayce**, reportedly "the best known modern psychic and clairvoyant" presented the picture of the end so vividly, mentioning actual countries that will be hit hard at the onset. Confirming the danger that lies ahead for the earth and its people he categorically stated;

...the earth will be broken up in the western portion of America. The greater portion of Japan will go into the sea. The upper portion of Europe will be changed as in the twinkle of an eye. There will be upheavals in the Arctic and the Antarctic

that will make for the eruption of volcanoes in the torrid areas and there will be shifting then of the poles...3

3-EDGAR CAYCE – Earth Changes (Virginia Beach, Va. 1959)

Did you get that? Most daring; mentioning the names of the exact areas that would be greatly devastated, and further confirming the "the shifting of the poles".

"The earth will be broken up"... He has said, a Psychic Clairvoyant, thus confirming even the exact words as prophesied by Isaiah thousands of years ago, as God's Spirit gave him utterances. Just compare with this:

The earth is utterly BROKEN DOWN... the earth is moved exceedingly (Isaiah 24:19).

That is incredible, isn't it? Science and the gospel of the end are now one. Man has no excuses left for not believing, just as he no more time left too.

# **Nostradamus 'The Prophet'**

Nostradamus, the celebrated 16<sup>th</sup> century French Physician was reportedly held in great awe because most, if not all of his predictions have come true, many of which 'guided' world leaders at various times. His predictions on Britain and her leaders, the French Revolution, the USA and the three 'Kennedys', the world wars, and the Gulf war are only a few examples. Now let's look at this one from him which relates to the time frame of our discussion.

Writing to his son, Caesar, on 1<sup>ST</sup> March 1555, he reportedly noted;

We are now in the seventh millinery which ends all and brings us near the eight – which is where the great God shall make an end of this (human) revolution... (Ibid p.40)

# He further explains;

There will be a solar eclipse more dark and gloomy than any since the creation of the world, except after the death of Christ. And ... it shall be in the month of October that a great movement of the globe will happen... such that one will think the gravity of the earth has lost its natural balance and will be plunged into the abyss and perpetual blackness of space...

I am sure you are still following, How about that? Nostradamus was not 'preaching the gospel of the end either. He was never asking anyone to repent. He was simply relaying an information he got from whatever source.

## **Hugh Auchincioss Brown**

Talking about the shifting of the poles, another obviously frightening account was that given by the late Hugh Brown – a scientific investigator who not only knew about the impending doom but also did his best to wake up public consciousness of the same. In his book; *Cataclysms of the Earth*; (New York 1967), he said that the earth would soon approach a shift in its axis. And when asked what would bring about this great calamity, he said;

....By a concentration of ice on the South Pole.

The South Pole has been increasingly under pressure from ice concentration, which he put at some 19 quadrillion tons as at then (1967). When he wrote his book. This accumulation, if unchecked would reach a stage when "the earth would 'flip over' in space... with changes of polar locations and ... fatal results to mankind and civilizations". To Brown, this fatal position was already getting overdue when he described the earth as "a top-heavy, dying-out....spinning – top, getting ready to fall over on its side"

To demonstrate the urgency of the matter and the reality of the danger, he reportedly tried to get the United States Government into a preventive project.

If Brown's alarm sounded like a far cry some years back, it is certainly not so today when the possibility of such an occurrence (Polar shift) is becoming increasingly more obvious. Not only that ice has continued to accumulate at the Antarctic (ice cap put at some 14,000 feet above sea level by 1981) but, to worsen the situation, the ice at the North Pole has begun to melt at a rate that causes alarm! This further increases the weight on the South Pole, thereby improving the chances of a flip over.

The situation should give enough concern to everyone, especially as science reports have also indicated the presence of ozone-eating compounds (and thus possible ozone holes) over the North! If the ice buildup in the South Pole is left unchecked, "this wanton titanic power is ready, able and destined to end our civilization", Brown concluded.

Well the WEIGHT OF ICE is about to pull down the earth and destroy it, scientists have said. The Word of God however says it is the increasing WEIGHT OF SIN that is the real cause, for ice would not have had any power over a RIGHTEOUS earth

The earth shall reel to and fro like a drunkard, and shall be removed... and the TRANSGRESSION thereof shall be HEAVY UPON IT; and it SHALL FALL, and not rise again. (Isaiah 24:20).

So you see, the WEIGHT OF SIN (transgression) and not that of ice is the real issue. Science can only detect the weight of ice, and through that, prophecy of 'the end' is being confirmed! Science has confirmed, word for word, the vision of the falling massive building (the world) which God showed to me!

That is not all yet. We shall hear more from all these 'other sources' so that whatever stone Satan tries to place in our hearts next time the Lord invites us to come, must not hinder us. Yes, let us, confirm the gospel by astrology, mysticism, clairvoyance all worth not, if only to underscore the eternal importance of the issue at stake and see if we would be saved. Indeed the Bible has said that; "At the mouth of two or three witnesses shall he that is worthy of death be put to death..." (Deuteronomy 17:6). If we fail to heed the Bible, and refuse all these other 'witnesses', definitely we deserve no further mercy if we die.

# Chapter 4

## NASA REPORT AND THE EARTH SUMMIT

Dear Reader, there is real danger! The planet earth is in deep trouble and is on its way to final annihilation. We have seen reports from notable authorities in various areas of learning and sciences. In this chapter, I am bringing in the highest authorities in space science, to shock us with their latest findings!

If anyone still has any doubt whatsoever, about the fact that the planet earth is facing imminent destruction. I am sure that doubt will disappear into thin air as we now look at the latest reports by the US National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA), no doubt the most authoritative body in space science today.

The reports centre on the fact that the planet and all that is in it may soon be burnt out, if nothing is done, and fast too, to stop the danger.

Michael D. Lemonick, reporting for 'Time Magazine' of February 17, 1992 summed it up this way;

The world now knows that danger is shining through the sky. The evidence is overwhelming... No longer is the threat just to our future; the treat is here and now.

What is this threat all about? He further explains;

...Ozone holes could soon open over heavily populated regions in the Northern hemisphere as well as the South...

Yes, Ozone holes might soon appear over our towns and cities, and will definitely spell doom to mankind and to every living thing that thrives on the face of the earth. So, 'Ozone', what is it all about? **Charles Berlitz**, a foremost investigator of natural mysteries here explains;

The earth... has a further protective shield, Ozone layer, which exists high in the earth's atmosphere and to which we owe our continued existence. This ozone layer

is a field of ionization which in effect, maintains a transparent wall between earth's upper atmosphere and the sun, and permitting us to benefit from the lifegiving heat and light of the sun, and protecting us at the same time from the sun's ultra-violet radiation. FOR WITHOUT THIS OZONE SHIELD, THIS SAME LIFE-GIVING FORCE, THE SUN, WOULD DESTROY THE LIFE IT IS SUBSTAINING. This protective screen is being increasingly damaged... (Doomsday, p. 96).

So you see, the danger is real and the attack is on all fronts. Nature is launching what could be likened to 'air, land and sea operations' on mankind.

Whether be it desertification and drought, famine, pestilence and diseases, terrific tidal waves and increasing earthquakes in divers places, or erratic climate changes, increasing ice pressure at the Antarctic with upheavals at both poles, with the possibility of the earth 'flipping over' and being "broken up in many places". Or whatever name and means, nature is on the war path and the target is clear - to make an end of man's godlessness.

Whether this is achieved by sudden shift of the earth from its position or by the effect of some falling meteor from outer space, or by ozone layer depletion and the consequent burnout effect, or by a combination of some or all of these agents of mass extinction is not the matter. The matter is: "The end of all flesh has come" (Genesis 6:13) and God is at liberty to permit any of these end time agents to make the earth waste and to overturn it (Isaiah 24:1).

So, ozone danger is fast advancing and man is already showing signs of helplessness and worry.

# The best scientists are helpless

Talking about helplessness and worry, we have this statement by no less an authority than Michael Kurylo, NASA manager of Upper Atmosphere Research himself, commenting in "Time Magazine" of February 17, 1992, on the danger of ozone layer depletion and the frightening research findings just released he said;

Everybody should be alarmed about this. It is far worse than we thought

That is it dear reader, the situation is 'far worse' than our leading scientists ever thought! Our sophisticated computers and space crafts and satellites are beaming horrifying pictures to us! They are sending us terrifying signals of the imminent end of the world!

Let's look at this one;

Signs of ozone depletion reached alarming proportions this winter (1992) from Hudson Bay in Canada to Europe, where the endangered area stretches from London to Amsterdam to Moscow, US scientists said... using data from satellites and airplanes flights into the stratosphere...5

5- The MAIL; February 7, 1992-p. 12

Yes, that is the bad news. And if our renowned scientists 'do not know', who then should know? The situation must be bad enough for NASA'S leading scientists to have taken the lead in raising an alarm! "Everybody should be alarmed about this..." the manager has said.

**Dr. Jauds Anderson** of Harvard University also agrees that the situation is actually grave, asked by reporters to rate his level of alarm over the issue, he was quoted as saying;

My personal impression is it's a good solid eighty percent (Ibid)

So, it is that bad! A good solid 80% alarming. Further commenting on the news that ozone loss has also started over the tropics, he said,

There is cause for extreme concern, it is the mechanism we most fear.

But why raise alarm, couldn't our renowned scientists have quickly put the matter in order without necessarily arousing public alertness?

'No', they said "; it's too late to prevent the damage – which will worsen for years to come"

Since the situation, appears to be beyond man's ability, our technological advancement notwithstanding, a US Senator, **AL-Gore** has begun to ask:

What does it mean to redefine one's relation to the sky? What will it do to our children's outlook on life if we have to teach them to be afraid to look up? .....6 6- AL-Gore – Earth in the Balance.

He is obviously speaking the mind of every well-meaning parent! Again this is another voice of despair, for the Bible clearly says that "the hearts of men shall fail

them for fear... of what is coming upon the earth" (Luke 21:26). We are seeing only the beginning of sorrows yet!

**Sherwood Rowland**, of the University of California, credited with the first discovery of the role of the CFC'S in Ozone depletion, blames the danger level now reach on indecision and unbelief on the part of policy makers.

#### FULL PAGE DIAGRAM ON PAGE 62

They ought to have legislated against the use of CFC'S long ago, had they heeded the early warnings. He says (in Time Magazine of February 17, 1992.

The ozone story is a tragic saga of doubt and delay.

In a somewhat mass hysteria and fear and helplessness reports have it that in Punta Arenas, Chile, parents now keep their children indoors between 10am and 3pm and soccer practice has been shifted from mid-afternoon to quite late in the evening.

Similarly, in New Zealand, school children are now required to wear hats and eat their lunches in the shade of trees.

I am sure this is no longer a joke! The situation obviously calls for great concern as it worsens with each passing day. Will man ever make it to the next couple of years here on earth, at this rate?

Well, Dr. Mostafa Toiba, the executive Director of the UN Environmental Programme (UNEP), addressing the 3<sup>rd</sup> Special session of the UNEP Governing Council in Kenya, in 1992, did express grave concern over the issue and called for a specific plan of action "to save mankind from inching closer to a planetary hot house"

Dear Reader, the Lord God revealed to me a massive building that was tilting towards final destruction, and He said that building was the earth. Now, our best scientists and most trusted authorities are all saying it is true. They are even saying it may happen earlier than anyone expects. So, do you still have any arguments remaining, other than for us to repent and make peace with God? Do you have any other answer? Then, come up with them and save the earth, otherwise join us and let us humble ourselves before God.

#### THE EARTH SUMMIT

The danger is now more real than ever before. The concern is no longer a thing of the past, nor is it restricted to the lone voice of the "prophets of doom". The danger is here and now, and indeed has clearly assumed alarming proportion. The threat of a world that is fast coming to an end has reached such a climax that even world leaders are no longer at ease. In a bold move to 'save and protect' the planet earth, over 126 Heads of State and over 30,000 others - Ministers, Scientists, Environmentalist, Journalists etc. gathered in Rio de Jenairo, Brazil, from 3<sup>rd</sup> to 14<sup>th</sup> June 1992 in what was eloquently tagged the "Earth Summit".

"Coming together to save the earth", was the ambitious caption of the June 1, 1992 edition of "Time International Magazine" which previewed the summit;

"The Earth Summit will be the largest and most complex conference ever held. The lineup of world leaders will include Prime Minister, John Major (of Britain) ... President George Bush ..." the report added.

And true, these great leaders were all there – to "save" the planet earth! Mr. **Maurice Strong**, the man that organized the conference, in emphasizing the urgency and seriousness of the gathering warned the world leaders without mincing words saying;

We have got to move fast. The role we are here for is on a fast track. We don't have another 20 years to squander.

That is it. "We don't have another 20 years", said a man who was 'fit' enough to organize the entire world together, we must take his statement seriously for who knows "by what authority he speaketh".

#### Lifeless "trees of life"

Well, at last man has recognized the need for healing among the nations of world. What a good realization!

Unfortunately, rather than humble himself and seek God's guidance in a matter that is obviously above man, man has indeed decided not only to 'go it alone', but also has adopted a rather confrontational attitude towards God.

The 'kings of the Earth' at their Brazilian conference openly acted against the eternal plan of God by creating what they called a "giant tree of life". Artificial leaves of trees (drawn by students all over the world, as arranged by the organizers) were hung on an equally artificial 'tree' that had been created in advance. And this arrangement they called "giant tree of life" and they expected the world to bow to it! (See picture on page 71). This singular act by world leaders was obviously in open violation of God's plan for the nations. God has already planned something better, not artificial, for the nations.

# In the midst of the street of (Heaven)... was there the tree of Life... and the leaves were for the healing of the nations (Revelation 22:2).

God knows the nations of the earth need healing to qualify for God's government on earth. He has planted a Tree of life in the midst of the kingdom to come – for healing the nations. This, He showed to John in advance. John recorded it for us. There is a spiritual Tree of life in heaven, which God has kept for the healing of and restoration of the earth.

However, rather than look forward to that glorious period of the arrival of the Tree of life, the kings of the earth have decided to create their own, sort of saying, "God, you keep your own Tree of life, we don't need it. We have gone scientific enough to create our own Tree of life to heal ourselves".

Yes, descendants of Adam that we are! Adam and Eve discovered their nakedness and rebellion to God. But rather than ask God to cover them up again, they decided to do it themselves! They hid themselves at the back of trees planted by God Himself, thinking that was enough to keep them away from God's sovereign presence and authority! What a folly.

And so, it's just the same setting today. Man's disobedience and rebellion to God has put the earth in a bad shape. Things are falling apart in the earth. But earth leaders, rather than seek God's help, are arrogantly trying to do it themselves! Like a stubborn child who has spoilt his toy, man is now trying to fiddle with things that are obviously beyond his understanding! In the process he causes more damage and harm to his environment and to himself. In fulfillment of God's Words, the kings of the earth, together with their Special Ministers and Advisers, have gathered together and "taken counsel together" – to act against God and His son, Jesus Christ. And so, the Word of God is lamenting;

Why do the heathen rage, and the people imagine a VAIN THING? The kings of the earth... and the rulers take counsel together, against the Lord, and against his anointed, saying, Let us break their bands asunder, and CAST AWAY THEIR CORDS FROM us. (Psalm 2:1-3).

A look at the 'Living Bible' version makes it clearer. It says

What fools the nations are to rage against the Lord! How strange that men should try to outwit God! For a SUMMIT CONFERENCE of the nations has been called to plot against the Lord and his Christ... "Come... let's free ourselves from all this slavery to God."

Remember, it needs closeness to God to be able to interpret the spiritual "climate" of our time for what appears as ordinary events these days are indeed fulfillment of prophecies. Can you imagine the 'vain thing' called "Tree of life in Rio"? What has that got to do with the global problems of decadence and annihilation which give rise to the gathering? The fact is that "they know not what they do". Prophecies will come to pass, but woe unto him through whom the negative prophecies will be fulfilled.

It is not funny, to create an artificial tree (which has no life therefore) and call it Tree of LIFE? Something lifeless CANNOT give life. What a faulty foundation indeed. And no wonder failure upon failure is greeting every such gathering.

Anyone wishing to partake of God's (original) Tree of life, all you need do is obey God's word and do His commandments:

Blessed are they that do his COMMANDMENTS that they may have right to the tree of life, and may enter in through the gates... (Revelation 22:14).

As for the kings of the earth, who plot against God, their day of darkness is coming says the word of God.

And it shall come to pass in that day, that the Lord shall punish... the kings of the earth upon the earth. And they shall be gathered together, as prisoners are gathered in the pit... (Isaiah 24:21-22).

They shall cast their silver in the streets, and their gold shall be removed: their silver and their gold shall not be able to deliver them in the day the wrath of the Lord... (Ezekiel 7:19).

Hear O kings of the earth, the Word of God to you;

# Destruction cometh; and they shall seek peace, AND THERE SHALL BE NONE. (Ezekiel 7:25).

If you were in authority over any nation or people or organization, and if you were a party to the artificial Tree of life in Rio, or a signatory to any of the documents supposedly arranged by the United Nations which obviously challenged the authority of God over the planet earth; the only way for you to escape the coming anger of God is to confess your ignorance and sin to God and to receive Jesus Christ the coming King and Ruler of the earth into your heart. You can't afford to confront God nor oppose Him for, "the earth is the Lord's and the fullness thereof" (Psalm24:1). Remember ye the Pharaohs, the Nebuchadnezzar and the Belshazzars. God knows how to humble leaders when they become haughty and anti-Christ. (See Daniel 4:33-37 as a reminder).

#### From the mouth of babes

When Babes rebuke Elders, it is a sign that things have fallen apart. It is a sign that those in authority have missed it somewhere. Jesus warned that if His disciples were not allowed to praise Him, then even 'stones' would speak out in His honour (Luke 19:40).

If those who should know better refuse to know, then out of the lips of 'Babes and sucklings God would ordain strength, and they shall rebuke the proud elders with divine wisdom.

That was exactly what happened at the Brazilian Earth Conference. While the Elders were busy plotting against God, the little ones confronted them with amazing wisdom. According to the National Concord Newspaper of July 2, 1992 (p.7). Four children were chosen by the United Nations to address the Earth Summit. One of the children was Severn Suzuki, a 12 years old girl from Canada. In her address to the World Leaders the little girl said;

I am fighting for my future... I am here to speak on behalf of the starving children around the world whose cries go unheard. I am here to speak for the countless animals dying across the planet. I am afraid to go out in the sun because I don't know what chemicals are in it.

Then she dropped a warning, a rebuke, for the 'elders' the world leaders; a rebuke that must not be ignored;

...If you don't know how to fix it, please don't break it.

Yes, "if you don't know how to fix it, please don't break it." A little girl has warned! Unfortunately, the damage has been done already. Man has broken the laws of God that govern nature, through sin and rebellion to God. So what do we do? Since we have broken it already, we should stop 'trying to fix it' because we cannot. We are only getting it further damaged. Let's take it to the 'Manufacturer' instead; and God is the maker of Heaven and Earth (Psalm 24:1-2). Let's humble ourselves and call on Him to help us.

O kings and rulers of the earth, listen while there is time. Serve the Lord with reverent fear... Fall down before his Son and kiss his feet before his anger is roused and you perish. I am warning you-his wrath will soon begin. But oh, the joys of those who put their trust in him! (Psalm 2:10-12) LB.

Jesus, He alone is Lord For Ever! Amen. Let us repent of our pride and arrogance, and ask God to help us. That is the spiritual solution to our earth problems.

#### **PICTURES ON PAGE 71**

Children were asked to draw leaves which were to be hung on the giant tree of life in Rio (Time Magazine, June 1, 1992, p. 62)

#### PICTURE OF THE GLOBE ON PAGE 72

The small Planet, Earth in danger! Photograph taken some 160,000 km away from the Earth during the flight of Apollo 11 Spacecraft.

The earth is utterly broken down... the earth is moved exceedingly. (it) shall reel to and fro... and... shall fall, and not rise again. (Isaiah 24:19-20).

"The Earth shall be broken up in many places... The west coast of America... The upper portion of Europe.... The greater portion of Japan must go into the sea" (Edgar Cayce)!

"The South Pole is even now rushing with increased velocity into the Indian Ocean" (Charles Berlitz).

# Chapter 5

# CALLING IN THE WISE MEN OF BABYLON

Dear Reader, I have brought you reports from various authorities all of which show that the planet earth is in real danger. I have brought you these reports, some of which were from sources forbidden by God Himself. And so you may wonder why I have gone this far.

The answer is this; we are like in the days of Babylon! In Daniel chapter four, king Nebuchadnezzar saw evil coming upon him and his great empire. He did not want the destruction to come, yet he hadn't the power to avert it. So, what did he do? He summoned his wise men – magicians, astrologers, sorcerers and what have you, to give him the solution. These were the great wise men of Babylon in whom the king had great confidence. They had helped him and his kingdom many times in the past. And so, the king readily called them in again. This time they failed woefully because this matter was different. It was time of God's judgment and so no theories of man could work any longer. Lamented Nebuchadnezzar;

Then came in the magicians, the astrologers, the Chaldeans, and the soothsayers... but they did not make known unto me (the matter)... forasmuch as all the wise men of my kingdom are not able to make known unto me the interpretation... (Daniel 4:7 & 18)

Earlier in chapter two they had also failed him.

Then the king commanded to call the magicians, and the astrologers... (Daniel 2:2).

You remember the end of the story? The wise men of Babylon failed the king because the matter was much more than their magic, or sorcery or witchcraft or whatever 'science' could ever handle. God was the One in charge this time around and so every other "wisdom' became nullified! Hear what the wise men of Babylon answered the king;

... There is not a man upon the earth that can shew the king's matter... and there is none other that can shew it before the king, except the gods, whose dwelling is not with flesh. (Daniel 2:10-11).

You heard it right. The wise men said the matter was beyond human wisdom! Only 'the gods' could solve the riddle. The result was that they were ordered to be slain. The king ordered that they be slain.

Dear reader, the people of the world, together with their kings are now in the same dilemma as the king of Babylon. Our "beautiful" world is coming to an end. Our great planet is about to be destroyed. Many do not want this to happen. They love the world as it is. Let it remain. We are okay! Yet signs indicate everyday that the world is disintegrating fast. And so, what do we do?

The best option would have been to turn to God who made the earth; He alone CAN amend the earth. Unfortunately, many would want to do that. It might sound naïve. We are too scientific for such pious suggestions. Like Nebuchadnezzar, we might prefer calling in the "wise men" of the land – the scientists, astronomers, "professors" of whatever, and all that, in whom we repose every confidence.

What I have done so far, therefore, is to help every doubter that remains to decide quickly, by "calling in" these wise men here. Not just any type, I have called in the best "authorities". We have called them in to see if they can save us from the impending doom. But alas, like the wise men of Babylon, our astrologers, astronomers, mystics, clairvoyants, and scientists etc. have all spoken with one voice saying;

# There is not a man upon the earth that can do it, save the gods whose dwelling is not with the flesh!

Go back to those reports again and see. That is all they have submitted; a case of hopelessness. They have all pointed out that evil will occur in the near future, yet none has given any solution. None CAN.

Let's see again some of those expressions of hopelessness by those in whom we hang our hope. Then we will look at what God Himself has to say about the matter and then take decision, final decision.

## **Expressions of man's helplessness**

On the economy, Nigeria President, Ibrahim Babangida once said that the problem of Nigeria had defied all know economic theories and laws. Well, the fact is that the entire global economy is in utter shambles as God's Word clearly says it will be in the last days. The helplessness expressed over the Nigeria situation is applicable to the rest of the world.

Economic distress is ravaging the nations of the world – as a sign of the end. The massive building that was crashing represent the world. Everything in the world will be affected, says the Word of God.

For there shall be.... Famine and pestilences... and upon the earth distress of nations (Luke 21:11&25).

On the issue of Ozone layer depletion and increasing heat waves, with UV radiation, U.S. Senator, AL Gore expressed dismay this way, as we've seen before;

What does it mean to redefine one's relationship to the sky? What will it do to our children's outlook on life if we have to teach them to be afraid to look up?

And the children are alarmed already. As we have seen earlier, Severn Suzuki, a 12 years old girl, addressing World leaders at the Earth summit said;

I am afraid to go out in the sun because I don't know what chemicals are in it. If you don't know how to fix it, please don't break it.

A foremost space scientist, Michael Kurylo then hit the nail hard on the head with these words of surrender;

Everybody should be alarmed about this. It's far worse than we ever thought.

The U.S. Senate, in a record 96-0 vote endorsed the 'situation' as 'alarming enough', and urged George Bush to authorize faster phasing out of CFC's in early February 1992.

Further words of man's hopelessness came at the largest global gathering ever, the Earth Summits (1992) when Conference Organizer, Maurice Strong, addressing world leaders did not hide his nervousness about the global conditions.

"We have to move fast", he said, "The role we are here for is on the fast track. "We don't have another 20 years to squander".

But nothing tangible came out of that "jamboree" as both the world leaders and their 'knowledgeable advisers' appeared to be as barren of relevant ideas as ever, for God has promised to have them in derision (Psalm 2:4).

Further expression of "the hearts of men failing them" (Luke 21:26) was the mass hysteria reported in Punta Arenas, Chile's Southernmost city where parents now keep their children indoors between 10am and 3pm and soccer practice moved from mid-afternoon to late in the evening!

Yet at the national level, panicky Australian government reportedly issues alerts when UV levels are feared high. And in New Zealand, children now wear hats and eat their lunch in the shades of trees. All these have been discussed earlier.

Tom Gale, a pioneer proponent of "Project Noah", a survival project, writing to OMNI Magazine (June 1979) from Toronto, Canada threw the usual scientific confidence and caution overboard when he expressed his fears quite bluntly;

I don't mean to pessimistic but, as far as I can tell, civilization as we know it stands about one-in-ten chance of surviving past the year....8.

He then went on to suggest an alternative, "Exodus" he said. But, "Exodus" from planet Earth to where? One might ask.

Charles Berlitz, confirming the fears of inevitable doom and man's helplessness says (as we've seen earlier)

The Southern magnetic pole is even now rushing with increased velocity into the Indian Ocean.

This is a scientific reality, yet he never suggested any solution, nor did he say that anyone is doing anything to avert the danger. Nobody can! And so, abandoned to our fate, one would say!

Nostradamus, "whose predictions between 1555 and 1566 pertaining to then and to today have almost all come true", according to Geothe, in the following verse made it clear that man would be helpless as these end time events begin to occur, for they are permitted by God to crush man's rebellion.

We are now in the seventh millinery which ENDS ALL THINGS and brings us near the eight – where the GREAT GOD SHALL MAKE AN END OF THIS (Man's) REVOLUTION. (See "Doomsday" by Berlitz; pp. 37-40).

What will happen to the earth at this time? He says;

...A great movement of the globe will happen... such that one will think the gravity of the earth has lost it natural balance and that it will be plunged into the abyss and perpetual blackness of space.

Finally, as we have seen earlier also, Dr. Mostafa Toiba added his voice of authority to the alarm and despair when he said that;

....The UN General Assembly has expressed alarm over the deepening crises...

And he went on to say that the term. 'Crises' was not recklessly used in the face of terrifying data analysis of general global decadence.

\* \* \*

Our experts, in whom we repose every confidence for a wonderful tomorrow, like the wise men of Babylon have owned up man's inability in the face of the present disintegration of the earth. Their excuses and expressions of hopelessness fill the pages of our dailies. Those quoted above are, of course just a minute representation.

And so, the situation is becoming exactly what God has said – that man's wisdom cannot stand at this time.

Thou art wearied in the MULTITUDE of thy counsels. Let now the astrologers, the stargazers, stand up, and save thee from THESE THINGS that shall come upon thee. Behold, they shall be as stubble; the fire shall burn them (too); they SHALL NOT DELIVER themselves... (Isaiah 47:13-14).

Yes, indeed, the world has grown weary of the 'Multitude of counsels'- theories by our experts which often leave the situation worse off. We've grown weary of them all these years and time has come for us to look elsewhere – listen to what God has said!

#### WHAT GOD HAS SAID

Come near, ye nations, to HEAR; and hearken, ye people: let the earth hear, and all that is therein; the world, and all things that come forth of it. (Isaiah 34:1).

What a relevant call indeed! So, let's move on to HEAR what God has said concerning our situation.

Man cannot do anything about the strange and terrible things the world is experiencing now (and the more terrible ones to come). No one can control these events because God is permitting them to happen, as clearly stated in the Bible. In the book of Isaiah chapter 13, verse 6, we find this frightening statement;

Howl ye; for the day of the Lord is at hand; it shall come as a DESTRUCTION FROM THE ALMIGHTY. (Isaiah 13:6).

This makes it abundantly clear that God is the one in charge. And because He is in control, there is nothing man can do. Thus the next verse says: "Therefore shall ALL HANDS BE FAINT, AND EVERY MAN'S HEART SHALL MELT" (Isaiah 13:7).

That is it, the hands of everyone, including those of our scientists and leaders are becoming faint already while men's hearts are melting in the face of the helpless, terrible situation that now stares man in the face.

Further in verse 9 and 11 of the same chapter, the purpose of this 'destruction from the Almighty' is stated;

....To lay the land DESOLATE: and... DESTROY THE SINNERS thereof... And... PUNISH THE WORLD FOR THEIR EVIL, and the wicked for their iniquity; and... cause THE ARROGANCE OF THE PROUD TO CEASE, and will lay low the haughtiness of the terrible.

From here we see more unequivocally that the global environmental decadence, erratic climatic change and the general socio-political and economic disintegration that have come upon the world is not a thing of chance, neither is it a result of malfunctioning of some elements of the universe. God is permitting these things to 'CAUSE THE ARROGANCE OF THE PROUD TO CEASE'. Then, on what sounds like a final note verse 13 states;

Therefore I will shake the heavens, and the earth shall remove out of her place, in the wrath of the Lord of hosts, and in the day of his fierce anger. (Isaiah 13:13).

We are no doubt in 'the day of his fierce anger' already, at least the beginning of it. After the coming great persecution and rapture of the church, the evacuations of true believers, the fullness of his anger will then be released upon whatever that remains in the world. By then every doubt and unbelief would cease. 'That will be at degree 46'.

# God is shaking the earth

It is not God's will that anyone should perish. For this reason He always warns man and sounds an alarm before any major destruction. Thus in Isaiah 34:1-4, God is calling;

Come near, ye nations, TO HEAR; and hearken, ye people: let the earth hear, and all that is therein; the world, and all things that come forth of it.

What is this calling of attention for? The next verse explains;

For the indignation of the Lord is UPON ALL NATIONS, and his fury upon all their armies... And all the host of heaven shall be dissolved, and the heavens shall be rolled together as a scroll...

God alone reserves the right to do what He is about to do – remove the earth and destroy it; because it was He that created it and placed man on it. And now, man has ruined it. Thus, making this claim abundantly clear He says;

"Woe to him who strives with his Maker! I have made the earth, and created man on it. I, even my hands have stretched out the heavens, and all their host I have commanded. (Isaiah 45:9 & 12).

To date, the above claim is yet to be countered effectively by anyone. Theory of evolution, the only known opposition to the above claim has tumbled over the years as those who once professed it now preach the gospel of Jesus Christ to their students instead. The orderliness and predictability of events in the universe definitely point to a Creator, and so render such theories of 'things evolving on their own' porous.

So "woe unto him that strives with his Maker", God has warned for;

I am God, and there is no other... Declaring the end from the beginning, And from ancient times things that are not yet done... 'My counsel shall stand, And I will do all My pleasure,' (Isaiah 46:9-10).

Indeed these are unchallengeable claims for the things which he declared from the beginning, thousands of years ago, through 'unscientific prophets', are all here and now, things which our modern scientists, with all their sophisticated equipment, lacks answers to! He alone must be God, then.

But whether we like it or not, "I am what I am", He has said. He has given man enough time to decide, now God is on the move again, like in the days of Noah and in the time of Sodom and Gomorrah, and no one can stop Him

I have long time holden my peace; He explains. I have been still, and refrained myself: NOW I WILL DESTROY AND DEVOUR AT ONCE. I will make waste mountains and hills... and I will make the rivers islands, and I will dry up the pools. (Isaiah 42:14-15)

...I will shake the heavens, and the earth, and the sea, and the dry land; And I will SHAKE ALL NATIONS... For the Lord will roar from Zion and utter His voice from Jerusalem; And man shall go into the holes of the rocks, and into the caves of the earth, for fear of the Lord, and for the glory of his majesty, when he ariseth to SHAKE TERRIBLY THE EARTH. (Haggai 2:6; Isaiah 2:19).

In shaking the earth, the elements shall not be left out. Things will change in the functions of the sun, the moon and the stars as clearly stated in the Bible – to show man that there is only one God and that every knee should bow to Him.

The earth shall quake before them; the heavens shall tremble: the sun and the moon shall be dark, and the stars shall withdraw their shining: (Joel 2:10).

It is during this 'shaking of the earth' that that massive building will finally crash.

# Increased heat waves is prophetic

Before this ultimate DAY OF DARKNESS shall come a period of great heat from the sun. The shield layer, protecting man from sun's direct rays shall be removed and sun's heat shall be increased so much that man shall be burnt to death – by the sun. Man's sin has brought this ruin to man!

# And the fourth angel poured out his vial upon the sun; AND POWER WAS GIVEN UNTO HIM TO SCORCH MEN WITH FIRE. (Revelation 16:8)

This judgment has already started as we have seen earlier. Solar radiation with increasing ultra-violet content is already doing a lot of harm to man and all living things the world over. As usual, scientists would try to explain the phenomenon in the physical sense, instead of giving it the spiritual attention that it required. So, they say it is OZONE-LAYER DEPLETION, which itself is a result of some undue saturation of carbon compounds in the air; causing imbalance through chemical realignments or whatever.

The scientists are trying to explain to us HOW solar heat is now on the increase, destroying lives. In other words, they are telling us the HOW of it. 'How' it will happen, while the Bible simply tells us 'WHAT' will happen. The two are complementary then, so, well done, scientists.

And so, 'ozone depletion', 'greenhouse effect', 'burnout effect', or whatever name it is called, the simple fact is that God's Angel, whose responsibility it is has actually released more 'power' to the sun to "scorch men with fire and only a few men left" because of man's wickedness.

Therefore fear, and the pit, and the snare, are upon thee, O inhabitant of the earth. Laments Prophet Isaiah (24:17) as he shown all these evils.

There is enough cause for alarm, O people of the earth, for the anger of God, our Maker is kindled upon us. And so, a clarion call has gone out of the mouth of the Prophet Joel, saying;

Wake up, you drunkards, and weep! Wail, all you drinkers of wine for the wine has been snatched from your lips... The fields are ruined, the ground is dried up; the grain is destroyed, the new wine is dried up... (Joel 1:5 & 10)

Then, he continued in what would sound like press reports in some of our present day newspapers on the environment;

Despair, you farmers, wail, you vine growers; grieve for the wheat and the barley, because the harvest of the field is destroyed. The vine is dried up and the fig tree is withered; the pomegranate, the palm and the apple tree — all the trees of the field — are dried up. Surely the joy of mankind is withered away (Joel 1:11-12).

#### PICTURES ON PAGES 87 AND 88

Indeed, joy has withered away in the midst of mankind for great evil has come upon the earth and its people. Environmental and Ecological disasters of unprecedented dimensions are ravaging our beloved world and help is not forthcoming. Man has ruined the earth through sin.

Then, re-echoing what sounds like voices from Somalia, Ethiopia, Bangladesh and other such areas, the lamentation by the Prophet continued;

Has not the food been cut off before our very eyes?... How the cattle moan. The herds mill about because they have no pasture; even the flocks of sheep are suffering... for fire has devoured the open pastures and... have burned up all the trees of the field. Even the wild animals pant ... the streams of water have dried up. (Joel 1:16-20).

Compare the above with press reports of drought and starvation as we see these days. Man cannot stop the move. Like the wise men of Babylon, our experts have failed too, because the matter is above them. It is judgment time! It is time of the end. Further disasters are on the way as prophecy clearly shows. What we are seeing now is only 'the beginning of sorrows. 'Man's wickedness is responsible for these.

"And you will hear of wars and rumors of wars... And there will be FAMINES pestilences and earthquakes in various places" (Matt 24:6-8).

THE DESOLATION has only started.

#### Jesus is the answer

Dear "believer-in-the-science", what next, then, seeing that our scientists and knowledgeable men have owned up for the first time that they cannot help? Yes,

"sciences", past and present have identified the danger, but none has come up with workable solutions! Yet the "evil day" draws near!

We must then turn to the Lord Jesus Christ who is Himself the Author of knowledge! He ought to have been our first and only choice, for He alone has ALL THE ANSWERS! Yes for "ALL THINS WERE MADE BY HIM; AND WIITHOUT HIM WAS NOT ANYTHING MADE THAT WAS MADE" (John 1:3).

Putting it more differently, the Word of God asks;

Hast thou not known? Has thou not heard, that the everlasting God, the Lord, the Creator of the ends of the earth, fainteth not, neither is weary? THERE IS NO SEARCHING OF HIS UNDERSTANDING. (Isaiah 40:28).

Let us then refer ourselves and the problems of our planet to the MANUFACTURER, Jesus Christ, since we CANNOT effect any repairs ourselves. Remember, "If you can't fix it, then don't break it".

After all, He foresaw all these things ever before any of our 'scientists' was born. Yes, He knew it would happen and He recorded them – for those who would care to read.

And Jesus answered and said unto them... For nation shall rise against nation, and kingdom against kingdom: and there shall be famines, and pestilences, and earthquakes, in diver's places. ALL these are the beginning of sorrows... And there shall be signs in the sun, and in the moon, and in the stars; and upon the earth DISTRESS OF NATIONS, with perplexity; the sea and the waves roaring; Men's hearts failing them for fear, and for looking after those things which are coming on the earth: for the powers of heaven shall be shaken. (Matthew 24:4-8; Luke 21:25-26).

Then He went on to advise us, saying;

When you see these things come to pass – know ye that the kingdom of God is nigh at hand... And then shall they see the Son of Man coming in a cloud –with power and great glory. Watch ye therefore and pray... that ye MAY BE COUNTED WORTHY TO ESCAPE ALL THESE THINGS... (Matthew 24 and Luke 21)

Amen.

# Chapter 6

# THE WISDOM OF PHARAOH AND NEBUCHADNEZZAR

Those who want to escape the impending global catastrophe and judgment of God must have the wisdom of Pharaoh and Nebuchadnezzar.

## They cherished divine revelations

First, these two great leaders did not joke with divine revelations, even though they did not know God themselves. God spoke to them in advance of impending troubles, and they took divine warnings seriously.

For instance, in Genesis chapter 41, God warned Pharaoh through a dream (which was repeated) about a terrible period of famine that was to come upon the whole earth. This warning came to Pharaoh through dreams, remember, yet he took the seriously and acted speedily upon them.

And it came to pass at the end of two full years that Pharaoh had a dream, (in the dream) he stood by the river Nile... (Genesis 41:1).

In a similar way, Nebuchadnezzar received divine revelations through dreams, which he also appreciated.

And in the second year of the reign of Nebuchadnezzar, he had a dream which troubled his spirit and his sleep left him.... I Nebuchadnezzar was at rest in my house, and flourishing in my palace: I saw a dream which made me afraid, and my thoughts and the vision troubled me. (Daniel 4:4-5).

This is the first wisdom which ancient kings and leaders – which I doubt if today's leaders also have. They cherished divine revelations which they quickly recorded and acted upon. Because they were open to God in this way, God guided them through times of darkness –via divine revelations.

Now, what are you? A king? A world leader? President of a nation? Are you a big man? A big woman? Or whatever position? Are you as big as Pharaoh? Or perhaps

even bigger and more powerful than Nebuchadnezzar? Whatever position you may be occupying, don't you think time has come for you to consciously begin to submit to God, so He can bless and keep you? Do you cherish divine revelations? Are you one of those who think that dreams and visions are now obsolete naïve things because we are now in a "modern world?" that is why our "modern world" is then crashing before our eyes and help is not coming from anywhere. We must all go back to this wisdom of Pharaoh and Nebuchadnezzar – for they have shown us that even kings and highly-placed people still need guidance via dreams from God. Let's seek divine revelations from today, for even the wisest and richest king that ever lived – Solomon, got all those divine blessings through one single dream that God gave to him! (See 1 Kings 3:5-15).

# They knew when to stop their pride and seek God's help

Another wisdom of these two great leaders was that they knew when to stop their fruitless efforts and turn to God for help. Each time they had trouble, they first called in their trusted advisers and experts, just as we do today. There is nothing wrong in consulting 'experts' when we are in trouble, but we must be wise to know the limit of what man can do. As soon as Pharaoh saw that his 'wise men' were not capable of solving the matter that came over him, he quickly turned to God for the answer!

And it came to pass in the morning that his spirit was troubled; and he sent and called for all the magicians of Egypt, and all the wise men thereof: and Pharaoh told them his dream; but there was none that could interpret them unto Pharaoh (Genesis 41:8.)

Have you seen it, Pharaoh's experts could not handle the mystery! Did Pharaoh stop there? NO. he quickly sought God's help.

Then Pharaoh sent and called Joseph (God representative) and they brought him hastily... And Pharaoh said to Joseph, I have dreamed a dream, and there is none that can interpret it: and I have heard say of you, that thou canst understand a dream to interpret it. (Genesis 41:14-15).

Isn't that amazing? What a humility Pharaoh has demonstrated here! That is the wisdom we are talking about. And no wonder God intervened and blessed Egypt and saved her from impending doom. It is good to read the entire story for yourself to see the beauty of turning quickly to God instead of foolishly and arrogantly sticking to our tired and barren "Experts".

**King Nebuchadnezzar** did exactly the similar thing. He quickly turned to God for help, as soon as it dawned on him that his wise men have no capacity to handle the matter. (See Daniel chapter two and four).

### Where else is your hope

Now, are you not yet tired of those empty "expert opinions" you have been receiving over and over again? Is it not yet clear to you that these matters are far above man? Why not tell yourself the truth and turn to God? It could be in the area of health, marriage, or business; you know things are not working. No matter where you live, in Africa, Europe, America, and Asia or wherever, the handwriting is clear. Things are falling apart worldwide. Global insecurity has reached an alarming proportions with fear gripping everyone. What of the terrorist attacks that are here to cripple the world? Look at the rate of killings going on in every part of the world. Political, economic, and social upheavals are crippling the entire world.

Is the climate of your of your nation still regular? I doubt! Check it out – the world's weather conditions are alarmingly dislocated. Natural disasters are on the increase, man-made catastrophes are overshadowing the entire globe. The massive building revealed to me is indeed on its way to final destruction and that building is the world.

I believe we have seen enough warning signs that we must now take action. Like Pharaoh and Nebuchadnezzar, we must now abandon the unworkable theorist and fruitless efforts of our 'experts', and quickly turn to God for help. This is the only way forward for every person living on earth, world leaders and scientists inclusive. Any further delay is not only reckless but foolish. Kings dream dreams, as we have seen already. Let's now seek divine help and divine revelations.

# The only way out

Let world leaders gather together again, this time to collectively seek God's intervention over earth-matters. Let them also privately, individually do what Pharaoh and Nebuchadnezzar did. Let all people of the world, the big and the small, individually and collectively, seek God, in true repentance and sincerity of hearts. God will hear and save us and our families.

At the end of that time, I, Nebuchadnezzar, raised my eyes toward... Then I praise the Most High God; I honored and glorified him who lives forever... At the same time my honor and splendor were returned to me for the glory of my kingdom... and I became even greater than before.

Now I, Nebuchadnezzar, praise and exalt and glorify the King of heaven, because everything he does is right and all his ways are just. And those who walk in pride he is able to humble. (Daniel 4:34-37).

Amen. What a testimony! Great testimony by a great king! God wants to restore and bless us, and make us even greater kings and leaders. Nebuchadnezzar has said. Let this be the purpose of the next Earth Summit, and we will be surprised how swiftly God will answer.

Now are you a leader? One in authority at whatever level? Then seek to experience God personally as kings Pharaoh and Nebuchadnezzar did. He will answer you and reveal to you the way of escape from the many perils and troubles that are coming upon the world at this end time.

# Chapter 7

# **GRACE, WRATH AND DEGREE-46**

Before I conclude this message, let me share with you what the Lord revealed to me about the Grace of God, Wrath of God and Degree-46. Understanding this will help us make the right decision in the end.

In the vision of the falling massive building. I was told that anyone who wished to escape should do so, quickly, before it hits 'degree-46', for at that time the escape route would be no more. A bugle was then placed in my hand and I was asked 'to awaken those people up there that they might escape too.

And so, what does that really mean? What is 'degree-46'? What is the measuring instrument? How is it measured? To answer these questions I was given an illustration, which I now want to share with you.

There is a spiritual device that measure the degree of deviation of man from the acceptable, standard behavior. This measuring device is both a scale and a clock, for it measures both spiritual weights and spiritual times.

# Spiritual scale of the world

Do you know that sin has weight? Yes, sin has weight which can be measured! There is therefore a spiritual scale for measuring the weight of sin. It is the spiritual scale of the world, the divine scale of judgment. When the weight of the sins of a people exceeds 'degree-45' on this scale, judgment of God is at once triggered off upon such people. We then say that "the end" of such a people has come. This can happen to an individual, to a city, a nation, or to the whole world. For now, we are concerned with the entire world, for the weight of the sins of today's modern world has exceeded degree 45 safety margin, and so God's judgment is about to come upon the whole world.

**DIAGRAM ON PAGE 99** 

To this end, Isaiah prophesied, saying.

The earth reels like a drunkard, it sways like a hut in the wind; SO HEAVY UPON IT IS the GUILT of its REBELLION (transgression, sin) that it falls — never to rise again. (Isaiah 24:20).

So, you see, sin (rebellion, transgression) has measurable weight. This weight is measured in 'degrees.' The danger now is that the weight of sin of the present world is fast approaching the degree-46 mark. At degree-46, the righteous God must arise and judge the people, as demanded by His righteousness.

### Spiritual clock of the world

This spiritual scale is also a spiritual clock. As it measured the weight of sin, it also automatically measures the 'time' to determine whether it is still 'time of Grace' for the people or it is 'time of wrath'. Hence this clock measures time of grace and time of wrath.

That is, as a spiritual scale, this device measures the weight of sin. In other words, it measures the degrees of man's deviation from God's acceptable ways. That is, it measures the degree of falling away of man, for sin is a falling away from God's ways. As a clock it then indicates the spiritual time of the people. If the weight of sin is still within the 45-degrees range, then, the people are still under the time of GRACE of God, despite their sins. But if the people begin to sin against God in such a daring and arrogant way, and in the process exceed the 45-degrees mark, then that is the end of God's GRACE and Mercy for such a people, for GRACE ends at degree-45. That is the end of God's patience and tolerance as well, for patience and tolerance are elements of God's Grace. As God's Grace ends at degree-45, the next thing is most dreadful and awful. The wrath of God. Yes, for God's wrath begins where grace ends. That is what happens at degree-46, and once it is started, it makes an end of all things.

It is this dreadful position that the world is about to get into. That is the meaning of the massive building that was about to crash, in my vision. That is the mystery of degree-46. We are getting to the time of God's Wrath.

#### Like the tower of Babel

When men gather to build the Tower of Babel, which was a huge building intended to "reach up to Heaven", their blatant arrogance and high pride soon triggered off this same spiritual clock and scale, until it got to degree-46. Their exalted tower of pride at once tumbled and crashed into hell, with an everlasting fall, never to rise again. That is how the spiritual measuring device works. It measures the degree of man's rebellion against God and determines when judgment should be released upon man. It works at the level of individual persons as well as the entire society and the whole world. Today's present world is as close to final judgment as the men who built the Tower of Babel.

## Like the days of Noah

The same thing happened in the days of Noah. In the days of Noah, just as it is in our own days today, sin and rebellion reached unprecedented levels in the whole world that this same clock and scale became activated. As they approached degree-46, God had to warn the people, through Noah, of the impending danger, just as He is warning us today. The Bible records

The Lord saw how great man's wickedness on the earth had become, and that every inclination of the thoughts of his heart was only evil...

Now the earth was CORRUPT in God's sight and was full of VIOLENCE. God saw how CORRUPT the earth had become, for all the people on earth had CORRUPTED their ways.

So God said to NOAH, "I am going to put an end to all people, for the earth is filled with VIOLENCE because of them. I am surely going to destroy both them and the earth... Everything on earth will perish. But I will establish a new covenant with you, and you will enter the ark — you and all your family. (Genesis 6:5-18).

Have you seen it? When the clock of Noah's days was moving fast towards the end of Grace, and would soon hit the degree 46 mark. God released warning! Yes, for God does not see any such danger without warning us. And He doesn't usually pass the warning through spectacular means. He passes them through ordinary people, like you and me.

So, look at the condition of Noah's days again which attracted the anger of God. Are things not exactly the same today? Just look at this;

Now the earth was CORRUPT... and was FULL OF VIOLENCE. (Genesis 6:11).

Is there any better description of today's world than this? Today, there two words, **corruption** and **violence** have reached such heights previously unknown that governments are now setting up special task forces to handle the issue of corruption. Of course, the world is still to come to terms with the level of violence which is now crippling advance nations as well as smaller ones, with **terrorist activities** paralyzing social and economic activities in major cities in major cities! God will not fold His hands and watch things continue this way. He has now released warnings concerning the end of our world, as we know it. His wrath is coming, to put an end to all rebellion and pride. That is the meaning of degree-46.

## For as it was in the days of Noah, so shall it be (in our days). (Luke 17:26).

But as God made a way of escape for Noah and his family, even so, God has made a way of escape for us and our families. The escape route is to enter into a Covenant relationship with God through Jesus Christ.

# But I will establish my COVENANT with you, and you will enter the ark — you and your entire family (Genesis 6:18).

The 'ark' here represent the presence of God, which we enter through Jesus Christ. Those who enter into a Covenant relationship with God, by receiving and obeying the Lord Jesus Christ, will be saved from the coming wrath.

**Similarly, in the days of Lot,** this spiritual clock also guided and led to the destruction of Sodom and Gomorrah. (Genesis 19). It is now here again and will soon hit the dreaded degree-46 mark! Please let's heed these warnings.

#### Like the car device

It is like the car device. Just look at your car again – at the dashboard area. There is a warning device fixed there – to warn you when your car is in danger of fire. Yes, the manufacturer deemed it necessary to insert within your car a device which will measure the temperature of the engine.

What do you do when you see this device enter into the red zone? Red zone means stop at once and check. If we fail to obey this warning what do we get in return? Fire. The car, our beautiful car, catches fire from the overheating.

Even so, God after creating the earth also inserted a device which is to measure, as it were, the danger-level of the world. As we approach this danger-level, as a good father, He releases warnings to us. That is all, the difference being that God's own warning device is a spiritual one, and so it cannot be seen by the naked eyes. It can only be seen by divine revelations.

Like a car driver, what we do with this danger warning determines what happens to our car (and to us). Some hasty reckless drivers ignores such warnings and pay with their life in the end. Even so it is with us. The divine warnings is here today, confronting us in unmistakable terms. Would we heed the warning? Or (like a reckless, proud driver) ignore it?

#### **SUMMARY**

#### **DIAGRAM ON PAGE 104**

By way of summary; let us examine points N.P.Q.in the above diagram for clearer understanding of the mysteries of GRACE and WRATH.

Point 'N' represent normal position of the world before God. That is, position of acceptable, standard life and behavior. That is the spiritual position of man when he is doing the will of God and is pleasing God and walking in God's ways. At this point, man is living in peace, joy and progress, for he is in harmony with God and purpose of God. Everything straightens out and lines up beautifully behinds man. There is no disorder or confusion or any trouble. The elements in man's environment all function well for the peace and comfort of man.

Why is everything working fine for man at 'point N'? Because "when a man's ways pleases the God, He causes everything to be at peace with the man." (Proverbs 16:7). So you see, for everything to work out fine for us, we must seek God and please God first. Then God will cause every other thing around us to function well, including our climate.

But point 'N' is rarely attained and maintained by man, because of the distraction and seducing voices and influences of the evil one. Because of this, God has made adequate provisions to accommodate certain levels of man's sins and rebellion. God has made provisions for man's sins and failures. He is not surprised by them. He has put a device in place to accommodate them. This device is called the "GRACE of God."

### 'N-P' axis (Time of Grace)

The axis, 'N-P' represent the Grace of God. That is, the time of tolerance and patience which God has provided to accommodate misbehavior in man. It represent the allowance God has made for man's sins and failure. This provision in one word is called 'GRACE'. So, Grace of God is a 'technical device' provided by God to absorb, as it were our failures, and to cover and protect us from His anger and wrath, even while we sin against Him.

During this time of Grace, God tolerates us despite our sins. He does not destroy us because of our sins. Instead, He uses some gentle means to get our attention and then corrects and forgives us. That is the mystery of the Grace of God!

# Don't despise Grace

It is this provision of GRACE that seems to have made some people think that God does not really bother about what we do. They reason; "If God is there and really cares, why then has He not killed all the evil doers that fill the world? Why do people do evil and get away with it?" Now we know the reason – GRACE. In the time of Grace, God seems to be silent while waiting for the sinner to repent and return to Him. Hence Grace of God gives the erring man enough time to come to the end of his evil ways and repent and return to God.

Why does God allow such a long time of Grace to prevail? The reason is because God does not really want the death of a sinner, rather He wishes that we should repent and enter into life of peace and progress which He has ordained for His obedient children. So, He is not actually in a hurry to give us the judgment of sinners which we really deserve. (See Ezekiel 18:20-32).

But this patience of God, available in time of Grace, must not be taken for granted, it must not be abused. Why? Because 'God Grace' does not last forever. Grace has a time limit, after which man is confronted with the consequences of his evil doings, if he does not repent. Thus Paul was asking;

## Should we continue in sin that GRACE may abound? (Romans 6:1).

He is saying, should we now continue to flagrantly rebel against God just because His Grace is there to cover us? For sure God's Grace has a time limit. If we do not repent, but continue in sin against God, Grace soon 'expires' and then we come face to face with that which would destroy us – the WRATH of God.

## 'P-Q' axis (time of wrath)

#### **DIAGRAM ON PAGE 107**

No good father would continue to tolerate rebellion and indiscipline in his children. A good father would not fold his arms forever and watch his erring children increase in wickedness and rebellion. A day must come when he wields the big stick to put things in order, in his house.

Even so, God's patience must not be taken for granted, for it has a limit, an awful limit, for those who would not repent. When God's Grace ends and His patience withdrawn, man has then moved into the most dreadful period of all; that is the time of the wrath of God! That time is defined by 'P-Q' axis in the above diagram. Concerning this awful time of wrath, Isaiah prophesied saying;

The Lord will march out like a mighty man, like a warrior he will stir up his zeal; with a shout he will raise the battle cry and will triumph over his ENEMIES. (Isaiah 42:13).

That is the wrath of God. It is a most terrible period to imagine.

Who are the enemies of God mentioned here, against whom He will 'march out'? His enemies mentioned here are actually the same people He had tolerated for so long. When we fail to make the best use of His Grace, when we despise His Grace, then we become His enemies as wrath sets in. That is the mystery of God's dealing with man. In time of Grace, we are His children. If we despise and ignore Him because we are in Grace, wrath soon sets in and at once we become His enemies. He then "marches out" against us, for we have made ourselves His enemies! That was what killed Lot's wife. In line with this, Jesus warned us to "remember Lot's wife". (See Luke 17:26-32; Genesis 19:12-26).

So, those who are despising the time of Grace in which we have been living all these years, will soon realize their fatal miscalculations. Once God's Grace and longsuffering expire, we automatically becomes His enemies. It is then that final destruction (without further warnings) comes. That is Degree-46.

Peter, speaking in this vein warned us to not take God's patience for granted, as some do

First of all, you must understand that in the LAST DAYS scoffers will come, scoffing and following their own evil desires. They will say, "Where is this 'coming' he promised? But they deliberately forget that... by the (word of God) the present heavens and earth are RESERVED for fire, being kept for the Day of Judgment and destruction of ungodly men.

The Lord is not slow in keeping his promise, as some think. He is PATIENT with you, not wanting anyone to perish, but to come to REPENTANCE. But the day of the Lord will come like a thief. The heavens will disappear with a roar; the elements will be destroyed by fire, and the earth and everything in it will be laid bare. (2 Peter 3:3-10)

Have you seen it, dear reader? Signs of increasing heat waves and ozone holes (vanishing of "the heavens") are already here with us. 'Degree-46' is getting so close.

#### **God Himself then warns**;

"For a long time I have kept silent, I have been quiet and held myself back. But now, like a woman in childbirth, I cry out... I will lay waste the mountains and hills and dry up all their vegetation; I will turn rivers into island... (Isaiah 42:14-15).

You see, He has "for a long time been silent", that is the time of Grace. "But now" (referring to time of wrath that is about to set in), he is going to permit final destruction to come.

The Apostle John got a glimpse of what it will look like when the wrath begins;

I watched... as was a great earthquake. The sun... the moon... the stars... The sky receded like a scroll, rolled up, and every mountain and island was removed from its place.

Then the kings of the earth, the princes, the generals, the rich, the mighty, and every slave and every free man hid in caves (bunkers / underground shelters) and among the rocks of the mountains.

They called to the mountains and the rocks, "Fall on us and hide us from the face of him who sits on the throne and from the wrath of the Lamb! For the great day of their wrath has come, and who can stand?" (Revelation 6:12-17).

That is the awful 'degree-46'. It is coming closer. That is the 'day of darkness' spoken of by Joel and other prophets. Like Prophet Joel, I have "blown the trumpet" and "sounded the alarm" (Joel 2:1-2) concerning the evil day of darkness that is coming upon the earth! As you read this book, the sound of that trumpet has reached your ears. It is now up to you what you do with it.

## Realm of new things

While you decide on what to do with these warnings, let me show you another mystery which God revealed to me. That is "Realm of new things to come", being the other half of the entire diagram.

#### DIAGRAM ON PAGE 110

In this diagram, 'QRN' represent 'time of new beginnings' that is the time of 'new things'. What does that mean? The meaning is this; the wrath of God makes an end of all things. The wrath of God (represented by 'PQ') wipes away everything that is on its way, like it happens in the days of Noah. Thereafter, God 'makes all things new' (Revelation 21:5). Thus 'QRN' axis is reserved for the 'new things' God will do after wrath. John spoke about it this way;

And I saw a new heaven and a new earth: for the first heaven and the first earth were passed away; and there was no more sea... And he that sat upon the throne said, Behold, I MAKE ALL THINGS NEW. (Revelation 21:1&5).

And Paul said;

... For eye has not seen, nor ear heard, neither has it entered into the heart of man. The (new) things which God has prepared (reserved) for those that love

(and obey) Him." But God has revealed them to us through His Spirit... (1 Corinthians 2:9-10).

We need to be close to God now, so that He would save us from the wrath to come, and then make us to be part of the new things He will do after the wrath.

## **Chapter 8**

## FOR THOSE WHO WISH TO ESCAPE

Shall a trumpet be blown in the city, and the people not be afraid? ... The lion hath roared, who will not fear? The Lord God hath spoken, who can but prophesy? (Amos 3:6&8).

Knowing therefore the terror of the Lord, we persuade men... (2 Corinthians 5:11).

Dear Reader, it has been a lengthen letter; you have 'seen' the vision (of a falling mighty building) with me and have 'known' the interpretation thereof.

Now, in conclusion let me refer you to the quotations above - Amos 3:6 & 8 and 2nd Corinthians 5:11. Think on them again.

If I may ask you, then, have you made peace with God? That is, have you submitted to the Lordship of Jesus Christ? It is not enough to say "I am born again". The issue is, who is controlling your life? Do you allow Jesus to lead you and direct you and control your life everyday through the Holy Spirit? Or are you following your own ways and doing things as you like, and at the end you say you are born again? Now, God has no business with those who play such religious games. They are going the way of the "foolish virgins" of Matthew 25:1-12.

The matter before us is beyond religion. It is a matter of eternal life and death. We need real, practical, personal and intimate relationship with Jesus to escape what is about to come. We must obey the will of God in order to escape (Matthew 7:21-23, Luke 6:46). If Jesus is not the one controlling your life, it means you are still "trapped" inside that massive building that is on its way to destruction. Perhaps you are one of those I saw resting in their rooms while others were 'bowing' and escaping the door.

It may interest you to know that I am of the Anglican Church – an 'Orthodox'. Then, if God is now sending out warnings through Bank Officials and Orthodox men, you know what that means. People known to be quiet are now shouting.

People known to be conservative are now prophesying! That must be serious indeed.

What I have written here were not my own words. They were written as the Lord directed me. It was in the same way that God had instructed the Prophet Joel, saying;

Blow ye the trumpet in Zion, and sound an alarm in my holy mountain: let all the inhabitants of the land tremble: for the day of the Lord cometh, for it is nigh at hand; A DAY OF DARKNESS and of gloominess, a day of clouds and of thick darkness... The earth shall quake before them; the heavens shall tremble: the sun and the moon shall be dark, and the stars shall withdraw their shining: And the Lord shall utter his voice before his army: for his camp is very great: for he is strong that executeth his word: for the day of the Lord is great and very terrible; and who can abide it? (Joel 2:1-2, 10-11).

Like Joel and Ezekiel, I have blown the trumpet and sounded the alarm. By so doing, I have obeyed the Lord and so saved my soul. It is now up to you. If you heed the warnings of this book, you too will save your soul. This is my sincere hope.

## How to escape

The massive building is now 45-degrees tilted, yet it stands! What a mystery. At 46-degrees, the escape route will be shut. Then, the 'building' will crash, destroying itself and all that are still in it. Then will the mystery end, together with every doubt and unbelief.

For those who wish to escape, here is the way, as prescribed by God Himself.

Therefore also, saith the Lord, turn ye even to me with all your heart, and with fasting, and with weeping, and with mourning: And rend your heart, and not your garments, and turn unto the Lord your God: for he is gracious and merciful, slow to anger, and of great kindness. (Joel 2:12-13).

Do this, through the name of Jesus Christ and you shall be saved; you and your entire family.

This invitation is not restricted in any way. God wants everyone to be saved. He has therefore extended the call for salvation to the entire people of all nations.

Look unto me, and be ye saved, ALL THE ENDS OF THE EARTH: for I am God, and there is none else. (Isaiah 45:22).

For God sent not his Son into the world to condemn the world; but that the world through him might be saved. (John 3:17).

And this is what His Son Jesus Christ says

Behold, I stand at the door, and knock: if ANYONE hear my voice, and open the door, I will come into him, and will sup with him, and he with me. (Revelation 3:20).

Let's then invite Him into our hearts without further delay.

## My family experience

Please listen. When I say receive the Lord Jesus Christ into your life. I am not telling you Bible stories. I am telling you my life experience. As I said in the beginning, I was not a church goer. I did not believe in heaven or hell. I never believed those fantastic Bible stories about God's miracles. I was a man of the world, enjoying my life as I deemed fit. Then something happened that changed all that. I was a senior staff of Union Bank of Nigeria, working at Onitsha. My colleagues, friends and family members knew my life. Then, a day came when things changed forever in my life. My wife and the rest of the family had gone to Church (Anglican) and as usual, I was left alone at home.

Then suddenly, an unusual event began to overtake me. **The presence of God appeared in my parlour**, where I was sitting. The presence of God appeared before me, and I saw myself running from room to room for fear of Him.

I made to run into my bedroom, only for me to see the same presence of Jesus, filling my bedroom.

Next I banged the door in confusion, and tried to hide in the children's room. As I opened the door to enter, I was shocked beyond imagination to see the same Jesus standing right there in the children's room, stretching those same hands of love to

me. This same thing happened as I tried to hide in the visitor's room, the kitchen and other part of my house.

This event lasted for three hours, from 9am to 12noon. Finally, as I had no place to hide, I prostrated before Him, my King and my Lord, and submitted to His will and authority. That was how I began to know Jesus by personal experience. He began to speak to me from that day, revealing deep things to me teaching me and directing me every day.

#### My wife too

The next day, Jesus appeared in our house again, this time for my wife, **Ogechukwu**. After several hours of her own encounter, my wife received Jesus too. That was how both of us became "born again" in our house.

The third day, Jesus appeared again in this visible presence, this time for my sister-in-law, **Ifeyinwa**, who was then living with us. At the end, the entire family had encountered and received Jesus individually and collectively. That was how things changed forever in my life and in my family. The entire story is written in a book "**The glorious arrest of a family**".

So, I am telling you of a Jesus that you can experience and talk with everyday of your life. He is great and Almighty. He is awesome. He will save you and your loved ones and protect you from whatever evil that may come - just as He did for Noah and his family. Receive Him today and He will begin to talk to you, leading and directing you in everyday affairs, in the way of divine peace and progress. This is what God asked me to tell you.

## Not necessarily in the church

You don't have to go church in order to receive Jesus. You can receive Him right there in your house or in the office or any other place. The important thing is to make up your mind fully well.

I want to lead you to Him, but I must give you time to make up your mind. Think over all we have discussed in this book so far. Are you now ready to hand your life over to Him? When you are ready, then take this very simple step. Go into your room, shut the door, to avoid distractions. Then kneel down, and talk to Jesus. Tell Him to come into your heart and begin to lead and direct you in this life. Ask

Him to forgive you, your sins and to bring you into all the safety, peace and

blessings that he has for you in this life. You may say this in your own words, or you may simply say the sample prayer I have written out here;

#### Dear Lord Jesus.

I am sorry for having doubted you all these days,
Now, I believe in you
You are the Messiah; and Saviour
Today, I make you the Lord of my life
As I now invite you into my heart
Never again will I reject you
Please save me from the wrath of God to come
Forgive me all my sins and cleanse me from every unrighteousness
Write my name in the BOOK of life
Give me assurance of salvation through the Holy Spirit
And help me to live the new life henceforth
Thank you for accepting me as I am
And for making me a born-again child of God
Thank you, Father, in Jesus' name.
Amen.

## **Start keeping Covenant time**

After you have invited Jesus into your life, the next thing is for you to grow in closeness and intimacy with Him. The fastest way to grow in Christ is by keeping covenant time with Him. Do this by choosing a time when you should stay alone with God – in your house, office or any other place. Let it be the same time everyday – because God loves discipline and orderliness. If you choose 5am for instance, then 5am becomes your covenant time every day.

At that time, ask the Holy Spirit of God to come and teach you things of God, for He is the one to teach you all things. (See John 14:26; John 16:12-14; 1 John2:27; Psalm 32:8; 1 Corinthians 2:9-13; Hebrews 8:10-11). Then start studying discipleship books for the period of your covenant time. Study them at other periods too. Discipleship books are books that will help you to get closer to Jesus. A list of some of such books is provided at the end of this book. These books have been well-prepared (with relevant scriptures) to meet your immediate needs.

As you do this, Jesus will soon begin to talk to you in dreams and visions and by inward voice. You will never again lack direction in the desert of this world. Through keeping Covenant time, you enter into a Covenant Relationship with God – just like Noah did. (See Genesis 6:17-18).

God bless you indeed, I rejoice with you as I now end this special letter. God himself will keep you as you continue to trust and obey him.

Yours for the end time

LAMBERT E. OKAFOR Lagos, Nigeria.

This is a separate message

TO THE MINISTERS OF GOD AND TO ALL WHO HAVE THE CALL OF GOD UPON THEM

## Chapter 9

## SAD NEWS TO THE MINISTERS OF GOD

I have seen also in the prophets of Jerusalem an horrible thing... for from the prophets of Jerusalem is profaneness gone forth into all the land. (Jeremiah 23:14-15)

Will ye steal, murder, and commit adultery ... and walk after other gods... And come and stand before me in this house, which is called by my name, and say, we are delivered to do all these abominations? (Jeremiah 7:9-10).

If you are a minister of God for the gospel, please this message is meant for you. God gave me a message for His ministers, whom He presented as Army 'Generals'. It was an awful message which I found quite hard to deliver.

As a day of darkness and judgment is coming upon the entire world of unbelievers, even so is a day of darkness (even greater darkness) coming for all men and women of God, and for all 'Believers' who misused their talents and callings. Greater darkness is coming indeed for, to whom much is given, much is also expected. Those who know not, but offend, shall be beaten with few strokes. But those who know and yet offend, to them He has reserves many strokes.

Yes, a day of darkness is coming for the ministers of God. God will not show us any respect on that day, for all the shame we have brought to His name through our misdeeds and reckless presumptions.

## And it shall be, as with the people, so also with the Priest ... (Isaiah 24:2).

But how could I, not 'trained' and not 'ordained' (by man) be called upon to deliver such a 'hard message' to the Generals of the Lord? I wondered. How would they ever listen to me? Would they not call me names and ignore the message from the Lord?

As these thoughts agitated my mind, relevant Bible support began to flow to me, to confirm that God has often done it that way. He often uses 'lower things' to address 'higher' ones, especially when rebuking the latter, a classical example

being when He rebuked an experienced prophet Balaam, by the mouth of an ass! (Numbers 22:28-30). And because He is the same yesterday, today and forever, He is at liberty to do today what He did in times past.

And so like Jeremiah, I had said, "Ah, Lord God, Behold I cannot speak, for I am a child" (Jeremiah 1:6). And like Jeremiah too, I would also say;

But the Lord said unto me, Say not, I am a child: for thou shalt go to all that I shall send thee, and whatsoever I command thee thou shalt speak. (Jeremiah 1:7).

And so, here is the message to the 'Generals' of the Lord, as given to me in a night vision by the hand of the Lord God Almighty.

#### THE NIGHT VISION

I had a vision at the night of Sunday, 19<sub>th</sub> July, 1992, which lasted till the early hours of the next day. It was a follow up to the earlier vision of the building that had tilted 45-degrees.

In this vision, it appeared that certain obstacles were placed on my way so that I could not get to the point where something good was to happen to me. So, I struggled all the way, with someone I did not know, and whom I could not see clearly helping me all through. At long last, I overcame those obstacles on my way and was now 'home-bound'.

At once I was brought and placed at my father's house right in the village. That person by my side was still there. From every indication, he knew much things than I did, but he patiently wanted me to learn some of those things too – by passing through them. He was close and ready to help me out each time I was in difficulty.

#### Generals at ease

Then the Lord showed me what startled me. At a part of that my father's house I was shown some fierce looking men in army combat uniform. The uniform was dark green with pips and large pockets. From their looks, those men must have

been well-trained and experienced on the job. They looked tough, yet robust and well-cared for. They oozed dignity and commanded respect and some awe. They were explained to me as 'Generals' I nodded and took a careful look at them again with admiration.

At this juncture, I was made to see something else about them. They had some free women with them, with whom they were having 'nice time'. Suddenly I saw that their fierce combat-ready looks had given way to soft, easy-going appearance. The women had the upper hand and were in fact directing and controlling the Generals. The women were in control. I then felt displeased and the respect I had for them earlier dropped. The women were intoxicating the 'Generals' with wine, as I looked closer.

#### Fierce battle

Just then, another event, I was taken away from there into an arena where fierce fighting was going on. I was placed in the battle field to observe the war ragging on. Then the voice that had been talking to me all along now explained further. I was told that those 'Generals' who were being intoxicated by free women were indeed supposed to be the commanders in this battle. They were supposed to Mann leading posts in the sector. But they abandoned the fight to the less-qualified and had taken to undue pleasures. The complaint was bitter as the voice spoke to me. I felt sad and concerned.

At once I was returned from the battle field to my father's house again. This time, I almost spat as I now took another look at those generals. As these things were happening, it was evident that those 'generals' were not aware that they were being watched. I saw them, I overheard them, but somehow they did not noticed me nor the one by my side who had been showing me all these things. The 'generals' were really at ease, eating and drinking, and making merry while the battle raged on elsewhere!

#### Abandoned children of God

At this juncture, another thing happened. It appeared as if a transparent demarcation was raised at once, separating those 'generals' from me and from the rest of what I was to see soon. Then I saw that in my father's parlour were gathered children from different places. They were quite sweet to behold; tenderness and innocence clothing them. Incidentally my two children were there too. We were all

under the same roof, but separated by a somewhat transparent demarcation from the generals.

Just then, I saw that my wife was standing in the midst of those children, taking care of them. It was then that I was drawn to them and at once a Bible was placed in my hand by whatever means I did not know. I held it eagerly, sort of cuddling it to my heart.

It was then that the voice that had been talking to me now raised my eyes to look at those generals again. I was made to look at them and those free women and to feel bad for what they were doing. Soon, I felt so bad and hated what they were doing – drinking wine while the battle raged. As this feeling of detest overtook me, then the voice said to me; "Don't be like them!"

It sounded like a command. I nodded slowly and thoughtfully; "Don't be like them".

Then I was directed to address those children instead, for they needed attention. At once I saw myself talking to my wife who was in the midst of those children. I asked her if those children had known the Lord.

"Have these children known the Lord?" I asked her with great concern in my heart.

"Yes, they have known the Lord" she answered with a smile.

But somehow I was not satisfied, so I decided to find out from the children themselves. Turning to the children I asked;

"Have you known the Lord?"

"Yes, we have known the Lord" they answered excitedly.

Somehow, I was not satisfied still. So I asked them further; wanting to know where the Lord lived. So I asked them;

"Where is the Lord?"

"He is up there", answered one of the children, pointing to the sky as she said so. The rest of them smiled in agreement. At this juncture, I felt certain pain in my heart that the children did not know that the Lord actually lived inside them! Turning to my wife, I said;

You should have let these children know that the Lord lives inside them, in their hearts; for that is the knowledge they need to withstand what the enemy is about to do

My wife nodded in agreement. Then turning to the children I smiled to show approval that their answer was correct, for Jesus truly lives in Heaven. I assured them. Then I went on to tell them that, more importantly, the Lord lived inside them. As I said this, there was great surprise, excitement and relief, all expressed in their eyes. It sounded great, that the Lord lived inside them. There was approval on their faces. There was great hope expressed as I looked at them. They were greatly delighted to hear the wonderful truth. "Yes, He lives inside you"! I exclaimed in excitement too, seeing that this singular knowledge had done a lot of good to them already.

"It is also written in the Bible. Let's see it" I added. I was then turning to the Book of John to show them where it was written. Then, gently, in a whisper that voice that had been talking to me said to my hearing only;" it is not John, it is 1 John 4:4", He repeated. Then I happily announced to the children that we should all turn to 1 John 4:4. Just as I was turning to that passage in excitement, the vision ended!

As usual fear gripped me as the presence of the Almighty God covered me. It was now 6am, Monday, 29<sup>th</sup> July, 1992. As usual, the interpretation began to flow at once.

\*\*\*

## Here are the meaning

The Generals that I saw represents the men of God who have been called of the Lord, to carry the message of the gospel to the dying world. The generals are the 'commissioned officers' of the Lord, upon whose hands the Lord of the harvest has, by grace, placed some talents.

As I saw the generals looking fierce and combat-ready, adorned in full military regalia, even so these ministers of God have been trained and equipped by the Lord

to do great exploits for Him. The Lord has also promoted them and made them 'generals' in His army. They were well looked after.

However, as I saw some of those generals gathered at a place of merriment, drinking from the cup of iniquity that the "free women" offered them, even so have some of the Lord's generals abandoned the battlefield of the Lord for undue pleasures of the world. (Luke 21:24; 2 Timothy2:3-5).

Like the prodigal son, those ones have taken the Lord's blessing upon them to a foreign land, to the world, where they now mingle with the 'pigs' of the earth.

Like Esau, those generals are now exchanging their eternal birthright for the porridge of this life. And so the Lord God is asking;

# Has this (Ministry) which is called by my name, become a den of robbers in your eyes? Behold, even I have seen it, saith the Lord. (Jeremiah 7:11).

I must say there are some faithful Generals of the Lord who have not compromised their high and holy calling. The Lord is happy with these ones, but alas, from what was shown to me, these are terribly few.

If you are a minister of the Lord please take this message very seriously and check your ways. The Lord is more interested in our motives and hidden thoughts than in our offerings and sacrifices for indeed obedience is better than sacrifice.

So, if may ask you dear "General" of the Lord; where are the sheep of the Lord placed under your care? Are you feeding them or are you robbing and deceiving them? The Lord is asking;

# Seest thou not what they do in the cities of Judah and in the streets of Jerusalem? (Jeremiah 7:17).

If your attention is on material gains and other lusts of the flesh and the eyes, you will not be able to see that your sheep are wandering about and perishing. They come to church and 'sow seeds' at fellowships, but they go away 'empty', because the Spirit of the Lord is not in the fellowship. If you condone sin in the church, the Spirit of God will not be there, and the sheep of the Lord will roam about in decay. And so the Lord God has warned.

Woe be unto the pastors that destroy and scatter the sheep of my pasture... Ye have scattered my flock, and driven them away, and have not visited them: behold, I will visit upon you the evil of your doings... For both prophet and priest are profane; yea, in my house have I found their wickedness... (Jeremiah 23:1-2 & 11).

Remember it is your responsibility to nurture those souls placed under your care and to groan until Christ be formed in them, until they know Christ personally. They will be your glory, or your curse on the day of rewards, depending on what you are doing with the now. Here is a challenge for you, dear man of God, from this day on

But if they be prophets, and if THE WORD OF THE LORD BE WITH THEM, let them now make intercession to the Lord of hosts, that the vessels which are left in the house of the Lord... go not to Babylon. (Jeremiah 27:18).

This is a direct challenge from the Lord. If you know that you are genuinely doing the work of the Lord, then drop every other weight that pulls you down, and intercede on behalf of your Church, until all those "vessels of the Lord" who are now occupied by marine spirits and allied forces are delivered and sanctified and made meet for the Master's use.

In doing this remember to copy 'General' Paul's secret for success. He says

But I keep under my body, and bring it into subjection: lest that by any means, when I have preached to others, I myself should be a castaway. (1 Corinthians 9:27).

## God will forgive

If you know that you have erred, then you should decide to 'return' at once for time is running out.

Therefore now amend your ways and your doings, and obey the voice of the Lord your God; and the Lord will repent him of the evil that he hath pronounced against you. (Jeremiah 26:13).

Do this quickly and return to the battle field and resume command of the sector under you for the battle cry is urgent. Don't look back again until the final victory is won.

No man that warreth entangleth himself with the affairs of this life; that he may please him who HATH CHOSEN him to be a soldier. (2 Timothy 2:4).

Finally, let us avoid the mistake of King Saul. The Spirit of God left him through his disobedience. But he wanted to keep his position (congregation), so he resorted to devilish powers and practices (1Samuel 28). Similarly, the Generals that I saw looked all right, even though God had abandoned them! Let not the same apply to us. Let us check ourselves regularly.

Wherefore let him that thinketh he standeth take heed lest he fall. For if our heart condemn us, GOD IS GREATER THAN OUR HEART, and knoweth all things. (1 Corinthians 10:12; 1 John 3:20).

Let's 'keep under' our bodies and subject them to the discipline of the Holy Spirit, so that, after all said and done, we would not ourselves be rejected by God!

#### The free women

The women that I saw intoxicating those Generals represents seducing agents that satan and the world offers us to derail us from God's lofty plans. Dear 'man-of God', what is it that is seducing you from attaining the goals of your high calling? These could be women, money, materialism (often called prosperity), pride, jealously, and hatred for other successful minister's etc. if the success and progress of our fellow minsters annoys us then we should check it. Something is wrong somewhere. If we gang up against another minster or ministry, we should check it. If bickering and malicious gossips exists in our midst, we should watch it. The women also represent Jezebel – the spirit of religion and witchcraft. (Revelation 2:18-23). 'Watch and pray' is the injunction to us. 'Watch' what you wear, watch what you do and say about other ministers. Minister's wife, watch the example you show the sister in your ministry. Watch what you induce your husband to do and say in the name of God and in the name of the ministry. Let us 'watch' well and amend our ways for the day of accountability is actually at hand. On that day, it will be clear to us that the ministry is the Lord's and not ours!

#### My wife and the children

In the vision, these represented the Lord's sheep whom the generals have abandoned for quick pleasures. **My wife** represents the sincere, zealous young soldier of the Lord who needs the guidance and counselling of the more

'experienced' generals. Unfortunately, rather than guide and counsel them, they are rather abandoned and frustrated by the 'old generals'.

The children are the children of God, the congregation in the churches and fellowships who earnestly desire the sincere milk of the Word of God. They are quite sincere and open to the Holy Ghost. Unfortunately they are being starved in their various gathering. Rather than the simple milk of God's word, they are overfed with the junk food of religious doctrine and do's and don'ts which edify not. They are engrossed in activities and fun-fair, while lacking in the saving personal knowledge of the Lord Jesus Christ.

"Peter, if you love me, feed my sheep", was the Lord's command. But the Lord is disappointed that many 'Peters' have abandoned His sheep at the mercy of the wolves in sheep's clothing. That is sad. The Lord will surely require their blood on our hands, if we change not.

#### Greater is He that is in us

This was the message I was led to give to those starving children for "that is the knowledge they need to withstand what the enemy is about to do." As the world draws to an end with the 'building' tilts to degree-46, with the rapture imminent, satanic activities are evidently on the increase. This we see every day in the society. The Lord also hinted that when He said "because iniquity shall increase, the love of many shall wax cold" (Matthew 24:12). Satan is about to launch a major, end time offensive aimed at the saints that are about to be raptured. Those who only know that the Lord is 'up there' will not be able to overcome. It is those who have close relationship with the Lord, who are spiritually aware that the Lord lives in their hearts that shall overcome.

Furthermore, the Lord wants to be close to us. He does not want the official treatment we often give Him. Jesus wants to relate to us as our elder Brother (Hebrews 2:11-17) and as our close friend (John 15:14). Even though He is still our Lord and Saviour. This intimacy will remove every fear and give great assurance to our panicky souls in the face of increased adversity. Hence He asked me to read First John 4:4 to the children. The verse says;

Ye are of God, little children, and have overcome them, for greater is He that is in you than he that is in the world.

If you are a minister, or anyone that preaches the good news, please begin today to teach your people to have personal relationship with Christ. We all need personal knowledge of Christ to survive the next thing the enemy is planning. For if the Lord be for us, and in us, who can be against us?

#### Final persecution is coming before the rapture

Let me speak more on this matter because of its importance. There will be a final, great persecution of the saints of God just before rapture. That is the next thing the devil would do – as I was informed in that vision.

As I have said earlier, this great persecution is not the same as the wrath of God. All believers will partake of this final trial, then those who endure in the end without denying Christ are rewarded by taking them to heaven. That is the rapture. The wrath of God is then released on all who remain on earth after rapture, for those are the 'Foolish Virgins' (Matthew 25:1-12), 'Evil Servants' (Matthew 24:48-51), and the 'Tares' of Matthew 13:24-30.

Why would God allow such a time of testing to come upon the church before rapture? Because today's church is sleeping. We are like the 'ten virgins' of Matthew 25 who fell asleep as they were waiting for the rapture. They had to be woken up before the wise one were taken away. Even so, God will use the shaking of this persecution to wake up today's sleeping church, to cleanse her, and then get her ready for the rapture. (See Daniel 11:35; 12:10; Revelation 2:10; 7:9-14).

Today's church is sleeping! She is in deep spiritual slumber because there is 'peace', there is 'prosperity'. Peace and prosperity are very great enemies of the church. Church sleeps in false comfort when peace and prosperity are there. If God doesn't do something to wake up this sleeping church before rapture, scarcely would anyone be qualified to be raptured. So, God will pass His church through the coming great persecution which will act as a refining fire to burn off our spiritual harlotries and pollutions. When persecution breaks out, everyone will run back to God in true repentance.

It will be just as it happened to the early church. They were all taking things easy, fighting over food and material blessings, and so were distracted from the real calling and purpose of God. They were using their spiritual gifts to serve tables (Acts 6:1-6). God then had to invite the enemy through a great persecution that broke out upon them. **Stephen**, who was the chairman of the seven-man <u>food</u> committee, was the first to be killed, to show God's displeasure in the whole arrangement. Great persecution arose to sanitize the early church (Acts 8), just as it

will come upon the end time church too, to push us back to God! (See Matthew 24:9-13, 21-22; Revelation 2:10).

We have been told not to fear those who kill the body, but cannot cast into hell. (Luke 12:4-5). Therefore, we are not to panic because of the coming persecution, provided we stay close and obedient to the Lord. Truly the saints are called to suffer, and even to die for Christ if need be.

Fear none of those things which you are about to suffer. I tell you, the devil will put some of you in prison to TEST you, and you will SUFFER persecution... Be faithful, even to the point of DEATH, and I will give you the CROWN OF LIFE. (Revelation 2:10).

And speaking about the end time events that will precede His coming for the saints Jesus said;

"Then you will be handed over to be PERSECUTED and put to DEATH, and you will be HATED by all nations because of me... If those days had not been cut short, no one would survive, but for the sake of the ELECT (real believers), those days will be shortened. (See Matthew 24:9-13, 21-22).

The Elect, God's rapturable children, will suffer great persecution before rapture, but Jesus will shorten the days for them. The same Elect are then raptured 'immediately after the persecution'. (Matthew 24:29-31).

The Lord warned that during this time, "The love of many shall wax cold". (Matthew 24:12). Many believers will be caught unawares, and so they will deny Christ! But those who "endure unto the end" of it all will be saved (raptured).

## 2 Timothy2:11-12 then says;

... For if we be dead with him, we shall also live with him: If we <u>suffer</u>, we shall also reign with him: if we <u>deny him</u>, he also will <u>deny us</u>.

Those who truly love the Lord will be willing to suffer, and even to die for him. But the hypocrites, the miracle seekers will deny Him on that day. Therefore, this final great persecution will separate the chaff from the wheat! The 'wheat' is then taken to heaven, while the chaff is burnt in the fierce fire of the wrath of God. (See Matthew 3:12; 13:47-50; Revelation 14:12-20).

Those who will overcome this last test must begin now to <u>prepare</u> for it. That is the purpose of this message and vision. And the preparation, of course, is to develop a close personal relationship with Jesus. *The best and fastest way to do this is by spending time in His presence everyday, alone with Him, for Him to speak to us, teach us and seal us by Himself. It is called 'Holy Ghost School'*. Such people will overcome the coming great test of faith and shall be raptured by the Lord as a reward for their diligence. They shall not experience the wrath of God that will follow.

## The need for extra preparation

What is the purpose of the coming great persecution of the saints? One of it is to wake up today's sleeping, corrupt church, so as to cleanse her, purge her, purify and sanctify her and make her spiritual garment white and ready for rapture. (See Daniel 12:10; Revelation 2:10; Revelation 7:14).

So let's stop all the talking and debating and get on with preparation. Don't debate again on whether you will experience great persecution before rapture, or not. It is unnecessary debate. Why? Because a student who prepares for an examination has nothing to lose if the exam does not hold! He has got extra knowledge and so is at peace having done his best. Or which one is better – to prepare for an exam and at the end it does not hold, or not to prepare, only to discover at last that the exam is taking place? Which one is better? For sure the one who didn't prepare is completely lost as the exams begins.

So it was with "foolish virgins" of Matthew 25. That was what happened to them. By the way why were they called 'foolish?' Have you thought of it? They were called foolish because they failed to prepare for their exam. They were foolish because they were not wise enough to make the extra-preparation 'just in case'. Somebody had assured them that they did not need any extra preparation, that they would just 'go', before any examination begins, and they foolishly believed it. Then suddenly, the exam began and caught them unawares! They discovered that something 'extra' was needed really.

You know the end of this story – how the Lord Jesus shut the door of Heaven against them forever! Yes, forever, for that door was never opened again! When they knocked later, Jesus rejected them saying;

I tell you the truth, I don't know you. (Matthew 25:12) 'I don't know you or where you come from.' (Luke 13:25).

That door is the door of Grace, the door of Mercy, the door of Heaven, the door of Life! Once it is shut against anyone, it cannot be opened again. The wrath of God then sets in and destruction follows. (Luke 13:24-25; Genesis 7:16, 23).

Let us therefore learn from the eternal mistakes of the foolish virgins. Let us stop every debate and begin to prepare for the great persecution which will come before rapture. And the best preparation is to draw closer to Jesus.

#### My father's house

Back to my vision of the Lord's Generals. In the vision, all of us, God's children, were in my father's house. It was explained to me that we all are of the same father

For both he that sanctifieth and they who are sanctified are all of one: for which cause he is not ashamed to call them brethren. (Hebrew 2:11).

All believers are one with Christ and are one with one another. Both the Generals that have abandoned their duty posts and the little ones (born again Christians) all belong to one Father, God. That one has sinned against God does not mean one is no longer God's child, rather he is now a disobedient (prodigal) child.

As long as this Father-child relationship exists, anyone affected still has the chance to return to the favour of His Father and make amends. (Like the prodigal son did). The generals that I saw therefore still have the opportunity to return to the battlefield, turning their backs forever on those free women. When they do this, that transparent demarcation that separated them from the rest of God's children would surely be removed – for we all belong to the same loving, kind Father. So, let's sing this song as we confess the mystery of our faith;

We are heirs of the Father We are joint heirs, with the son We are children, of the Kingdom We are family, we are one (Romans 8:17; Ephesians 2:19).

That is the true position. God had used my wife and my little children to illustrate His deepest heart's desire that we all may be free with one another and with Him, in the harmony of our Father's house! Thus the Word of God urges us saying;

Now therefore ye are no more strangers and foreigners, but fellowcitizens with the saints, and of the household of God; (Ephesians 2:19).

As a results of this oneness with God's household we are further urge to "come boldly unto the throne of grace that ye may obtain mercy, and find grace to help in time of need" (Hebrews 4:16).

#### It's now time of need

Let us go to God now as He has said and ask Him to forgive us our sins. Let's repent of all the evils our wicked hearts have done unto God and man. Let's think deeply and remember the horrible sins we have committed. Let's ask God to reveal our lives to us, for we cannot see ourselves as we really are. Let's ask God to treat us like He treated Isaiah. He revealed Isaiah's sins (unclean lips) to him. Even though he was a big man of God, yet he received the grace that helped him humble himself as he cried unto God for help. God heard his cry, saw his genuine repentance, and the cleansed and purged him. Isaiah's ministry became most wonderful from that day. (Isaiah 6:1-8).

Are you a minister? A man or woman of God? A gospel worker? A Christian? Do you want God to save you from His coming wrath and judgment? Then get up and go to Him. He is your Father. He is waiting.

## **Start Holy Ghost School**

After you have been restored, please start Holy Ghost School at once. The first attack of the devil is to distract us from the presence and will of God. This he does by keeping us too busy even with the 'work of God'. From there we are then carried away. Now don't let that happen again. The work of God is a secondary matter. The most important work is for to spend time in God's presence – alone with Him, for Him to transform our lives. (See Luke 10:38-42; Mark 3:13-14). So, pick a specific time when you must be in God's presence every day. This is the Covenant time.

During this time don't ask for things, don't do other religious things. Just read. Study! Study discipleship books which will help you draw closer to the Lord. See a list of some of them at the end of the book. The Lord will then begin to teach you by revelations — because you are now studying (and no more hurrying) in His presence. You are then in Holy Ghost School. Holy Ghost School (which begins with keeping Covenant time) is the surest, fastest way to get close to Jesus and to remain strong (abide) in Him.

### **But why Covenant time?**

Because that is what God wants right now. It is the fastest and surest way to approach Jesus and get into Hs presence at this end time. We receive immediate attention of God the moment we star keeping Covenant time. That is what God is doing now.

You know, we are now in the end time ministry of Jesus. As a result, the Lord revealed to us this aspect of His end time secrets. The secrets is this, He told us that whenever the end of a people comes, that is whenever His judgment is about to sweep through, He does not require many things from those who are to escape. He narrows things down to just one condition of escape. And if anyone fulfills that one condition, he gets saved at once from the destruction.

For instance in the days of Noah, all that God required from Noah and his family was for them to get into the ark. That was all. Anyone who got into ark, (even animals) got saved. (See Genesis 7:1-4, 23).

Also in the time of Lot, it was the end of time for the people of Sodom and Gomorrah. And what were the conditions God gave those who would escape? Again we saw God giving them just one clear condition – to climb the mountain! They were to climb the mountain without looking back. That was all. Anyone who obeyed this one requirement was saved from the judgment that came upon the land. (See Genesis 19:17).

Now from every indication, the end is here again, this time the very end of the whole world. God has therefore given us <u>just one condition</u> again – for those who wish to escape. Yes, Jesus said as it was in the days of Noah and Lot, so shall it be in our own days (Luke 17:26-32). As God gave them one condition of escape in those days, even so He has given us one clear condition today – for us to escape from the destruction that are about to come. And what is that one condition? KEEPING COVENANT TIME IN HIS PRESENCE. That is all. As we enter into a Covenant keeping relationship with Him, we at once become like Noah and family in the ark. How? Because through Covenant time we enter into the ark of His presence. There, He protects us, and blesses us, we and our families.

## Why does God require just one condition at endtime?

Because end times are times of emergency. They are crises times. He reminded us that end times are emergency periods. They are times of spiritual emergency. And in time of emergency, things have to be done speedily and precisely. Emergencies

are not the time for long procedures and unnecessary routines. As much as possible, routines are avoided and only what is necessary is done so as to save lives.

War time is emergency time. Accidents are emergency times. Times of floods, earthquakes, and disasters are emergency times, don't you see how rescue operations are done at such times? Who has time for unnecessary routines during such times? All that is needed is the fastest means to rescue people from danger. That is all. No unnecessary routines.

Even so, during end times, there is a spiritual emergency and so God does not require our usual religious routines any more. He just requires us to press only one button and we get saved (rescued), we and our families.

The only button we are to press today is Covenant time! In Noah's days it was entering the ark. In Lot's days it was climbing the mountain. Judgment time is dangerous time. This is not the time to be distracted by many religious activities. End time is time for precision and accuracy. So start keeping Covenant time. As you begin, the Lord Himself will confirm these things to you. He will then take over your life, your family, your ministry, your everything and begin to lead you in the way of peace and progress. He will begin to lead you by divine revelations (Galatians 1:11-12) so that you never again stumble in the dark.

## **My Commission**

Finally I was commissioned in that vision to minister to the starving children of God and not to be seduced by the world, as some of the generals shown to me. But I cannot do this, except the Lord does it for me.

Dear Lord, I have accepted this invitation to partake of what you are doing at this end time. I have accepted the Bible placed in my open palms and the call to minister to the needy. Whatever I may need as the journey progresses will surely come from you. for apart from you I CAN DO NOTHING (absolutely) NOTHING.

Let thy name be exalted forever, O Lord! My God. PICTURE ON PAGE 145

## **RECOMMENDED BOOKS**

30. Men from God's school

The following books will help you, if you can get them. Study them during your covenant time, and at other times.

## BOOKS FOR SPIRITUAL GROWTH, PERFECTION OF LIFE, AND CHARACTER TRANSFORMATION

1. Whose image are you?	-LaFAMCALL Ministries
2. Spiritual colours	-LaFAMCALL Ministries
3. Book of divine blessings	-LaFAMCALL Ministries
4. Journey into the wealthy place	-Ngozi Anyaora
5. I fear God	-NgoziAnyaora
6. How to hear from God	-Lambert Okafor
7. Becoming like Jesus	-GbileAkanni
8. Ruled by the Spirit	-Betty Lewis
9. Secrets of the Vine	-Bruce Wilkerson
10. Practice of the presence of God	-Brother Lawrence
11. The final quest	-Rick Joyner
12. I dared to call him Father	-Bilquis Sheik
13. If not for the grace of God	- Joyce Meyer
14. The secret place	-Dale Fife
15. The God chasers	-Tommy Tenney
16. Matters of the heart	-Juanita Bynun
17. Let God guide you daily	-Wesley L. Duewel
18. Normal Christian life	- Watchman Nee
19. Breaking outer man & release of Spirit	- Watchman Nee
20. Pathway to glory	- Watchman Nee
21. Spiritual knowledge	-Watchman Nee
22. God of Abraham, Isaac & Jacob	-Watchman Nee
23. Sit, walk, stand	-Watchman Nee
24. Love not the world	-Watchman Nee
25. The overcoming life	-Watchman Nee
26. Secrets of spiritual power	-Watchman Nee
27. Three battle grounds	-Francis Frangipane
28. The next move of God	-Fuchsia Pickett
29. A passion for God's presence	-Wayne Jacobson

-Oswald Sanders

#### 2 BOOKS FOR END TIME PREPARATION

The final quest
 Rick Joyner
 Rick Joyner

3. The harvest - Rick Joyner

4. Surpassing greatness of his power
5. The journey begins
6. Mobilizing the army of God
7. The apostolic ministry
Rick Joyner
Rick Joyner
Rick Joyner

8. Tortured for Christ

9. Glorious arrest of a family

10. A day of darkness

11. The coming world religion

12. The present global crises

- Richard Wurmbrand

- Lambert .E. Okafor

- Lambert .E. Okafor

- Lambert .E. Okafor

13. Foxe's Book of Martyrs -John Foxe

There is so much we need to know about our lives, the end-time and life in eternity. Get as much of these books as you can and "eat" them, as one eats food when he is very hungry. God will use them to open your eyes to the many truths you need to know. Don't read just any Christian book you see. These ones have been approved by the Holy Spirit and so we recommend them. Ask the Holy Spirit before buying or reading any Christian books. You should read books which are in line with the work He is doing in your life.

However, if you can't find any of these books, you should not worry. The Holy Spirit will help you get some other good Discipleship Books, if need be. The important thing is for you to be in His presence, at your covenant time, for Him to teach you, feed you, speak to you, direct you and beatify your life.

God Bless You!

#### **BACK PAGE**

All is not well with the planet, Earth!

Unusual events now happening all over the world are eloquent signs – for those who would heed them.

Scientists – ancients and modern – all agree that something terrible is due to happen, and that man hasn't got much time left. The world may come to an end soon – they have said, the period they point to would definitely frighten anyone.

Space reports from high –powered satellites and sophisticated computers, all confirms this awful reality! Evil days are here at last.

Vanishing Ozone layers, increasing heat waves, changing climate conditions... huge tidal waves and ravaging floods of unprecedented levels, escalating earthquakes and worsening global environmental decadence- these are final stage signs.

\*\*\*

## AND SO, GOD IN HIS LOVE HAS SPOKEN AGAIN – CONCERNING WHAT IS ABOUT TO HAPPEN...

\*\*\*

Please read this unusual Revelation Message and act fast before it hits degree-46

- Anyone who loves the sciences but mock the gospel should quickly turn to chapter three of this book for a shocker!
- Also anyone involved with Gospel work should refer to chapter five for some SAD NEWS.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHOR**

Lambert was a senior staff of the Union Bank of Nigeria Plc, when he met God in a rather unique way. The presence of God appeared in his house at Onitsha and lasted for three days. Himself, his wife and a visitor in their house all became changed instantly. God then began to reveal to him coming events that would mark the end of the world. Before then, Lambert had no time for the things of God!